Financing Disputes: Third-Party Funding in Litigation and Arbitration

Rachel Howie* and Geoff Moysa**

Third-party funding is an arrangement where an entity with no prior interest in the merits of a dispute provides funding to a party involved in the dispute. Traditionally, this funding was to specifically assist the party to the dispute by financing legal fees and costs for such and could be obtained in a number of ways such as through insurance or loans from financial institutions. Third-party funding has seen significant growth and an increase in sophistication in recent years resulting in a departure from this traditional model and the rise of institutional commercial lenders whose entire business is investing in disputes. This article explores this business of institutional third-party funding, such as paying for legal fees and disbursements, covering adverse costs exposure and security for costs orders, providing working capital, and portfolio funding for bundles of claims. In particular, this article will explore some of the specific applications of third-party funding to the energy industry, including "David and Goliath" claims, claims involving state asset expropriation, and the use of funding as a tool for risk allocation in asset sales.

This article will also discuss the development and current state of the legal framework and case law in Canada with respect to third-party funding, along with third-party funding across different contexts and types of disputes. This includes the evolution of the law of maintenance and champerty and a discussion of key legal and ethical issues engaged by third-party funding arrangements including confidentiality, privilege, the disclosure of funding arrangements, potential conflicts of interest, and control of the progression and potential settlement of the dispute.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. Introduction

III.

- Description of Third-Party Funding
 - A. Third-Party Funding Industry
 - **B.** Litigation Funding versus Litigation Insurance
- Reasons for Third-Party Funding and Funding Structures
- A. Why Parties May Seek Third-Party Funding
 - **B.** Different Funding Structures
 - **1.** Single Case Funding
 - 2. Portfolio Funding
- IV. The Funding Agreement
 - A. Returns
 - **B.** Priority of Returns
 - **C.** Control, Termination and Settlement

^{*} Partner, Dentons Canada LLP, Calgary, Alberta. The authors would like to thank Elizabeth Allum, student-at-law at Dentons Canada LLP, for her research and assistance in the preparation of this article.

^{**} Investment Manager and Legal Counsel, Bentham IMF, Toronto, Ontario. Any opinions expressed herein are those of the authors for purposes of this paper and do not reflect the views of either Dentons Canada LLP or Bentham IMF.

- **D.** Conflicts of Interest
- E. Privilege and Confidentiality
- F. Disclosure of Funding Agreements
- V. Legal Framework in Canada
 - A. Maintenance & Champerty
 - B. Class Action Litigation
 - **C.** Commercial Litigation
 - **D.** Insolvency Litigation
- VI. Funding in Arbitral Proceedings
 - A. International Arbitration
 - B. Domestic Arbitration
- **VII.** Choosing a Funder and Negotiating a Funding Agreement
 - A. Choosing a Funder
 - **B.** Early Process and Due Diligence
 - **C.** Negotiating the Funding Agreement
- VIII. Conclusion

I. Introduction

The concept of a non-party to a dispute providing funding or resources to a party involved in a dispute is not new. Contingency fee arrangements, before-the-event (BTE) litigation insurance,¹ after-the-event (ATE) litigation insurance,² financial institution loans, corporate financing and inter-corporate funding are all traditional methods by which a non-party provides funding or resources so that a party could pursue its claim or defence in a dispute.³ The difference and key distinguishing feature of modern dispute funding is that modern, or institutional, funding is provided by an entity whose sole business is the financing of disputes. Taken together, modern funding and more traditional means are all types of third-party funding (TPF) available to disputants.

¹ BTE litigation insurance covers the cost of litigation before a dispute has begun. These costs often include fees of solicitors, barristers and expert witnesses, court fines and fees, and any legal costs awarded to the other side. See Ingrid Sapona, "Legal expense insurance" *CIP Society*, March 2018, online: < https://www.insuranceinstitute.ca/en/cipsociety/information-services/advantage-monthly/0318-legal-expenseinsurance>.

² ATE litigation insurance protects individuals against their opponent's adverse costs and their own disbursements, should the case fail or be abandoned. See *Clubine v Paniague*, 2018 BCSC at para 28: the ATE insurance would cover the defendant's disbursements and costs from the date of the offer if costs were awarded against the plaintiff, and would also pay for the plaintiff's disbursements incurred but not awarded from the date of the offer.

³ Christopher P Bogart, "Third-party financing of international arbitration" *Burford Capital* (2016), online: <https://www.burfordcapital.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/ARBITRATION-Financing-arbitration-2016-09.pdf> [Bogart]. See also Jonas von Goeler, *Third-Party Funding in International Arbitration and its Impact on Procedure*, International Arbitration Law Library, Volume 35 (Kluwer Law International 2016) at 52-56 [von Goeler].

In its modern form, TPF has moved from assisting a disadvantaged disputant into something tantamount to corporate finance "with increasingly diverse and sophisticated options becoming available."⁴ As a result, it is possible to think about disputes, and one's interest in a dispute, in a fundamentally different way. As noted by one provider of TPF:

Litigation can be financed – just like any other corporate expense. Yet most corporations still pay for legal costs out of pocket, and that has a profoundly negative financial impact: reducing operating profits, impacting publicly reported earnings, and thus valuation. Litigation finance removes this problem by shifting the cost and risk of pursuing high-value litigation off corporate balance sheets.⁵

The entities now taking advantage of TPF are increasingly doing so as a means "to manage risk, to reduce legal budgets, take the cost of pursuing arbitration (or litigation) off-balance sheet, or to pursue other business priorities instead of allocating resources to financing" a dispute.⁶ In some cases they could afford to pursue the claim, and bear the risk of a loss, but do not wish to assume this risk

Professional commercial dispute funding was first initiated in Australia in insolvency disputes.⁷ What began as a very small industry in select jurisdictions around the turn of the century⁸ has shown marked growth over the last decade.⁹ As of April, 2018, the global industry of professional institutional funders were estimated to have in excess of USD \$10 billion in capital to invest in litigation and arbitration.¹⁰ Energy

https://www.ibanet.org/publications/publications_iba_guides_and_free_materials.aspx [ICCA-QMUL Report].

⁴ International Council for Commercial Arbitration, *Report of the ICCA-Queen Mary Task Force on Third-Party Funding in International Arbitration* (April 2018) at 37, online:

⁵ Burford Capital, "Business Solutions", online: https://www.burfordcapital.com/what-we-do/for-businesses/>.

⁶ ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 20.

⁷ IMF Bentham Limited, an Australian company, was the first funder to be publicly listed when it went public on the ASX in 2011. See Gayner et al, "Dispute funding and the energy sector" in Ronnie King, ed, *Arbitration in the International Energy Industry* (Surrey: Globe Law and Business Ltd., 2019) 245-260, online: IMF.com <https://www.imf.com.au/docs/default-source/site-documents/arbitration-in-the-international-energyindustry_extract.pdf?sfvrsn=9da06233_2> [Gayner].

⁸ von Goeler, *supra* note 3 at 74-75.

⁹ IMF Bentham, for example, now has a global presence with offices in Australia, Singapore, Hong Kong, London, the US and Canada and has recovered AUD 2.3 billion (CAD 2.15 billion) from disputes, of which over AUD 1.4 billion (CAD 1.3 billion) has been returned to claimants in accordance with funding agreements. Their current portfolio is reported to contain 80 investments – or investments in 80 disputes – for a total estimated value of over AUD 3.4 billion (CAD 3.1 billion).

¹⁰ ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at footnote 30. See also Burford Capital, a global finance firm with over USD \$3 billion committed to the legal market, online: https://www.burfordcapital.com/about/; See also Uliana Cooke, "Market trends and legal issues in third-party funding" Global Arbitration Review (8 August 2018), online: https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1172791/market-trends-and-legal-issues-in-third-party-funding.

disputes, which can be high cost as a result of the complex nature of the dispute, expert requirements on multiple fronts, scope of damages, or having multi-jurisdictional or international aspects, are potentially well-suited for a claimant to seek TPF in some fashion.

Recent studies in the area of TPF have highlighted the many varieties available and legal impacts that can result from nuances in how the term "third-party funding" is defined.¹¹ This paper will begin by providing an overview of TPF, including the types of TPF commonly available. This will be followed by a discussion of common funding structures for institutional funding and, given the relatively novel nature of modern TPF, we will discuss certain key aspects of the funding agreement followed by what is known with respect to the legal framework in Canada for the TPF in litigation and funding in arbitral proceedings. This paper will conclude with comments on the funding process for institutional third-party funders, how to choose a funder and how to negotiate a funding agreement.

II. Description of Third-Party Funding

In a typical institutional litigation funding transaction, the funder (who is not a party to the litigation) enters into a litigation funding agreement (LFA) with the party seeking funding to pay all or part of that party's litigation costs in return for a fee or a share of the recovery. The covered litigation costs typically include lawyers' fees along with expert fees and other disbursements. The share of the recovery is a portion of the amount ultimately obtained and is either specified or arrived at through a mathematical formula. Under the LFA the funder may also provide working capital to the disputing party and the funder will usually agree to pay any court-ordered costs, including any security for costs. In this type of funding, the amounts payable to a funder depend on the successful resolution of the claim. A successful outcome for these purposes may be a monetary award made in favour of the claimant or a settlement of the claim that involves a financial recovery by the claimant. If the claim fails, the funder receives nothing and, typically (unlike a traditional loan), remains liable for any fees due to the claimant's lawyer and other disbursements paid, together with any adverse costs that it has agreed to pay and that are incurred during the term of the funding agreement.

¹¹ ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4. See also "Financing Litigation" (2017) British Columbia Law Institute Study Paper No 9, online: https://www.bcli.org/publication/study-paper-on-financing-litigation> [BCLI Study].

Any type of commercial claim may be suitable for funding, including business disputes, litigation within insolvency proceedings, and arbitrations. As will be discussed in further detail below, certain disputes within the energy industry may lend themselves particularly well to third-party funding, including "David and Goliath" claims that pit smaller companies against better capitalized defendants, claims involving the expropriation of a company's chief revenue-generating asset, claims within the insolvent estates of energy companies, and claims that are being sold in, or carved out of, asset sales.

A. The Third-Party Funding Industry

The TPF industry originated in Australia as a tool within insolvency proceedings in the 1990s.¹² Legislative reforms first allowed a form of financing that enabled insolvency practitioners to finance litigation within the insolvency by characterizing it as company property.¹³ Class action lawsuits were also introduced in Australia in the early 1990s. However, contingency fees were not (and are still not) permitted in Australia.¹⁴ In addition, Australia is subject to a harsh "loser pays" costs regime where it is not uncommon for an unsuccessful party to be ordered to pay 80% of the successful party's fees.¹⁵ Australia's nascent TPF industry began to expand into class actions, and assumed the fees and costs risks that otherwise made many meritorious class proceedings unviable. However, the use of TPF did not become more widespread until a 2006 decision of the Australian High Court which held that litigation funding arrangements served a legitimate purpose and were not an abuse of process or contrary to public policy.¹⁶

In the UK, a pair of unrelated innovations combined to create the regulatory conditions conducive to TPF. First, in the late 1960s, criminal prohibitions and tort liability for maintenance and champerty (archaic legal

¹² ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 18.

¹³ Lake Whillans, "The History and Evolution of Litigation Finance", Above the Law (27 January 2017), online: https://abovethelaw.com/2017/01/the-history-and-evolution-of-litigation-finance/ [Whillans]

¹⁴ Stuart Clark & Christina Harris: "The Push to Reform Class Action Procedure in Australia: Evolution or Revolution?" (2008) 32(3) Melbourne U L Rev 775. The Australian Law Reform Commission ("ALRC") has recently recommended the limited introduction of contingency fees in Australia. The ALRC's report in this regard was tabled in Australian Parliament by the Attorney General in January 2019. Australian Government, *Inquiry into Class Action Proceedings and Third-Party Litigation Funders* (2018) Australian Law Reform Commission, Discussion Paper No 85, online: https://www.alrc.gov.au/publications/inquiry-class-action-proceedings-and-third-party-litigation-funders [ALRC Report].

¹⁵ ALRC Report, *supra* note 14 at 21.

¹⁶ Campbells Cash & Carry Pty Ltd v Fostif Pty Ltd [2006] HCA 41, (2006) 229 CLR 386.

doctrines that are described further below) were eliminated.¹⁷ Second, in the 1990s, contingency fee agreements were legalized.¹⁸ TPF became more widespread in the UK after a series of Access to Justice reforms that further enabled the use of contingent arrangements, and also permitted ATE insurance.¹⁹

Following the development of the Australian and UK industries, commercial litigation funding has risen to prominence in the United States over the last decade. In the US, the regulation of litigation funding occurs at the state level. Other states remain "maintenance and champerty states" that do not allow litigation funding at all.²⁰ Some states that allow litigation funding have started to introduce legislation to regulate it in certain respects.²¹ Canada's industry has developed more recently still. Canada's litigation funding industry represents a hybrid between the Australian and U.S. styles of litigation funding that reflects important differences between the legal systems in all three countries.

For instance, in Australia, due to the prohibition on contingency fees and the harsh adverse costs regime, it can be prohibitively costly or risky to pursue cases absent external funding. When cases are funded in Australia, funders typically pay the lawyers' full hourly fees and will pay any court-ordered cost awards. By contrast, in the U.S., contingency fees are prevalent in commercial litigation and adverse costs are very rare and therefore the risk of paying court-ordered costs does not need to be allocated. As a result, funders in the U.S. often cover only a portion of the law firm's fees as a case progresses, and the law firm carries the remainder in return for a partial contingency fee. Canada is essentially a hybrid between these jurisdictions: contingency fees are permissible, although they are not common in commercial litigation. In most provinces, there is an adverse costs regime, but costs awards, which would typically fall in the range of 30 to 60% of actual costs, are not as high as in Australia. This dynamic means there is potentially greater opportunity for flexibility in litigation funding arrangements in Canada.

¹⁷ Whillans, *supra* note 13.

¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁹ *Ibid.*

²⁰ Beyond Champerty: The Rise of Third Party Litigation Funding; American College of Coverage and Extracontractual Counsel delivered at the 2017 University of Michigan Law School Symposium, October 20, 2017 at 3-7.

²¹ Whillans, *supra* note 13.

The institutional funding industry in Canada generally remains unregulated.²² Thus the only constraints on the industry come from the law of the jurisdiction in which the dispute is proceeding,²³ both substantive and, if applicable, procedural and by way of regulation upon the lawyers themselves. There are some jurisdictions where funder industry organizations, such as the Association of Litigation Funders, have a Code of Conduct,²⁴ and some jurisdictions where regulation is now coming into place.²⁵

B. Litigation Funding versus Litigation Insurance

While the term "litigation funding" is often spoken of as one monolithic product, it potentially encompasses a number of very different products.²⁶ This paper focuses on true TPF, which is to say the payment of fees and/or disbursements in exchange for a return or share of the recovery. This is distinct from litigation insurance products, the most common of which are BTE insurance and ATE insurance.²⁷ BTE insurance is purchased before an unforeseen legal event, and used to indemnify the costs of the litigation (such as fees, disbursements, and adverse costs), and in many different types of litigation.²⁸

ATE insurance is used predominantly in the realm of personal injury cases. It can be purchased by lawyers acting on contingency fee cases to protect the insured against a costs award after a claim has arisen, and in the event the insured loses the case.²⁹ An insurer will perform some level of due diligence on the case to be insured to assess its likelihood of success on the merits. The insurer then typically pays any adverse costs award against the insured (and in some cases may pay disbursements). ATE insurance is less common than BTE insurance. It is often used in situations where law firms are willing to take on the risk of

²² Victoria Shannon Sahani, "Judging Third-Party Funding," (2016) 63 UCLA L Rev 388 at 396-397 [Sahani].

²³ For example, law on maintenance and champerty that would in some fashion direct terms for an LFA and/or rules that would require disclosure of the existence of a funder as soon as possible so as to avoid future conflicts of interest. See Mick Smith, "Mechanics of Third-Party Funding Agreements: A Funder's Perspective," in Lisa Bench Nieuwveld & Victoria Shannon, *Third-Party Funding in International Arbitration* (The Hague: Kluwer Law International, 2013) 19-37 at 20 [Smith].

²⁴ Smith, supra note 23 at 20.

²⁵ See Hong Kong Arbitration Ordinance (Chapter 609), Code of Practice for Third Party Funding of Arbitration, GN 9048, online: http://gia.info.gov.hk/general/201812/07/P2018120700601_299064_1_1544169372716.pdf>.

²⁶ See von Goeler, *supra* note 3 at 52-56. Another common product for entities operating internationally is political risk insurance which, again in exchange for a payment of a form of premium, functions as a form of BTE insurance to protect against damages incurred by actions of the host state (such as expropriation, war or political unrest).

²⁷ Another common form is Political Risk Insurance (see ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 209).

²⁸ ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 33-35.

²⁹ *Ibid* at 33-35.

carrying fees on the file for a contingency return, but not the risk of an adverse costs award, or potentially disbursements.

BTE and ATE providers are typically required to be licensed as insurers, or at least partnered with licensed insurers for the purpose of offering insurance products. By contrast, TPF is not insurance, and funders are not typically licensed or regulated as insurers. TPF and ATE/BTE insurance are fundamentally different but potentially complementary products.

III. Reasons for Third-Party Funding and Funding Structures

In addition to facilitating access to justice for plaintiffs or claimants who would otherwise be unable to pursue meritorious litigation or arbitrations and providing for more sophisticated risk allocation for commercial parties, there are a number of other reasons a party may seek third-party litigation funding.

A. Why Parties May Seek Third-Party Funding

Historically, funding for disputes was typically pursued by cash-strapped litigants. Current interest in institutional TPF began around the time of the economic downturn of 2008.³⁰ Academic studies on the subject attribute this interest to four driving forces:

1. Increasing access to justice. The use of TPF can "help individual bring claims that they could not otherwise afford to bring";

2. Smaller companies or insolvent companies began seeking funding "as a means to pursue valid claims they could not otherwise afford...and that are usually too risky for a contingency fee attorney to accept;"

3. Larger companies wanting to maintain their cash flow while pursuing a meritorious claim, as "funders can offer them a fixed payment system for managing their litigation costs"; and

4. In light of market turmoil, investors sought investments that were independent of company valuations, financial markets and stock prices. "Each litigation or arbitration matter is a discrete investment and is independent from market conditions in terms of the value of the plaintiff's claim or defendant's liability" making them attractive investment vehicles.³¹

The rising costs of litigation combined with increased pressure on legal budgets means controlling the costs

of litigation is an issue of increasing concern for litigants of all types. The ability to share these risks with a

³⁰ *Ibid* at 18.

³¹ Sahani, *supra* note 22 at 395-396.

third-party may be attractive even to entities with strong businesses and cash flows. TPF provides not only the financial resources to pursue a claim, but also opportunities to manage financial risks associated with the pursuit of a claim through litigation. A plaintiff can transfer some or all of those risks to the funder, and thereby avoid the negative accounting treatment as litigation expenses paid monthly would reduce profit and loss and affect corporate valuations.³² The plaintiff also then has the opportunity to achieve a successful recovery, without having to pay legal fees and other costs as the claim progresses, without having to undermine bottom line profitability, and without having to obtain or allocate funds to deal with the costs consequences should the claim fail (depending on the arrangements agreed with the funder). Funding may also assist claimants retain their first choice of counsel, who may not otherwise be able to act on the case if required to do so on contingency. The availability of funding also allows law firms to take on meritorious cases that they might not have otherwise been able to accept.

It is also becoming increasingly common for parties to seek litigation funding not only to obtain capital to finance the lawsuit itself, but also to obtain working capital to maintain business operations while the dispute remains ongoing.³³ Having a dispute financed by a third-party may allow a company to pursue both a project and the dispute, whereas without it they may have only been able to pursue one. This working capital, like fee and disbursement funding, is non-recourse and typically remains secured only by the litigation proceeds. The proceeds in such cases must therefore be sufficient to reimburse both the litigation funding and the working capital, while providing an appropriate return for all parties. Working capital requests typically arise in cases where the wrongdoing that is the subject of the lawsuit has deprived the claimant of its only or primary revenue stream, and the existence of its business would otherwise be jeopardized while the dispute is resolved.³⁴

A common concern surrounding TPF is that it will lead to more frivolous claims being pursued. These concerns are likely misplaced, however. The doctrines of maintenance and champerty (discussed below) were created to protect against the improper advancement of potentially vexatious litigation claims for profit,

³² ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 20.

³³ *Ibid* at 39.

³⁴ *Ibid* at 20-21.

and remain in force in many jurisdictions. Further, a commercially rational funder is looking to maximize its returns, and will subject prospective cases to significant due diligence given the risks involved in investing in litigation. A commercially rational funder would have no incentive to fund frivolous cases. Those that do will likely not remain in business for long.³⁵ Proponents of TPF contend that responsible TPF has an overall salutary effect on the administration of justice by increasing access to justice for meritorious cases, and by making it more likely that those cases are ultimately decided or resolved on the merits.³⁶

B. Different Funding Structures – Examples

It is important to note at the outset of this discussion that there is no singular "industry standard" LFA or terms for a funding structure.³⁷ Today there are many variations in funding structures depending on the funder, the type of dispute, and the financial terms ultimately reached in any one LFA. The "traditional" approach to providing this institutional funding was for the funder to provide financing with respect to a single case, and in exchange it would receive a portion of the proceeds if the case was successful.

This type of funding model could work for a relatively new company that, still in a startup phase, might not have the financial means to fund a claim to enforce their rights and therein remain viable. Consider, for instance, the hypothetical example of a startup innovator of a patented technology that increases pipeline efficiency that enters into licensing discussions with pipeline owners and operators. The negotiations do not come to fruition, and the pipeline owners eventually deploy a technology that bears a strong resemblance to the technology patented by the innovator. The startup notices that other operators have since started to adopt the technology as well. The innovator startup was relying on licensing its technology to the pipeline owner as its principal business and has little to no other revenue stream. Without the revenues it forecasted, the startup is not in a position to fund day-to-day operations, let alone protracted litigation against multiple well-capitalized defendants to protect its intellectual property. Such a scenario may be suitable for TPF. Assuming that the potential damages for patent infringement are high enough, a funder could extend working capital to the startup to allow it to continue its operations while also funding

³⁵ Michael K Velchik & Jeffery Y. Zhang, "Islands of Litigation Finance", (2017) John M. Olin Center for Law, Economics and Business Fellows' Discussion Paper Series No. 71, at 32-33.

³⁶ BCLI Study, *supra* note 11 at 238.

³⁷ See Smith, *supra* note 23 at 20

the litigation against the alleged infringers. Both the working capital and litigation funds would be nonrecourse and secured only against litigation proceeds, freeing the company to raise funds in other ways by using its unencumbered property as collateral. This is also the model that commonly comes to mind in the so-called "David and Goliath" situation. In such situations, funding can level the imbalance between the parties. There could be a specific element or aspect to the dispute, or a unique attribute to a party, that creates an inequity, making the claim, while meritorious, less attractive financially.

This could occur where a company has recently gone through an asset sale, and then faces a claim with respect to that business to which it needs to respond. As part of that response, the company uncovers a counterclaim that it considers meritorious and worth pursuing, however as the counterclaim relates to the sold assets, the company no longer has access to key personnel or business records, and does not necessarily want to spend a lot of time or resources on the counterclaim because it is out of that portion of the business. The company could seek funding for its legal fees and expenses for the counterclaim, thereby incurring a benefit if the counterclaim is successful and not having to provision for further legal expenses or a possible loss if unsuccessful.

Situations in which a state expropriates a company's sole asset can also create a similar type of inequity that lends itself to TPF. This most commonly arises through investor-state arbitrations in which capitalintensive projects developed by energy or resource companies are expropriated through the laws or actions of a foreign government and the only recourse is through expensive treaty arbitration requiring specialized counsel and expert witnesses.

Another common example that lends itself well to TPF is in the case of an entity with a meritorious claim to unpaid royalties. The entity mustpursue this claim due to an unexpected business loss, but that loss makes pursuing the litigation an unwise use of resources in the short term.

In addition to the single case approach, more recently institutional funders have begun to:

• Finance portfolios of cases, either with clients [of the funder] or law firms, to distribute risk across multiple actions and thus allow the financier to offer better pricing;

- Finance activities other than the underlying claim, with high-value claims used as collateral to facilitate the financing of business operations;
- Monetize awards by providing an immediate, discounted payment on an uncollected award;
- Cover premiums on an insurance policy against the risk of an award not being enforced; and
- Serve as a financial tool for respondents as well as claimants (who have historically been the sole users of TPF), working with insurers to open up possibilities for defendants to seek protection against worse-than-expected outcomes.³⁸

Take a company that has more than one ongoing dispute in which it is involved either as the plaintiff or the defendant, and perhaps also a few matters involving non-monetary claims. This range or volume of disputes lends itself to a portfolio solution by a funder. These portfolios are individually tailored and permit cross-collateralization through the portfolio (thereby potentially permitting the mix of claims, defences and non-monetary matters). "The funder will recover its costs and return from the revenue-generating claims within the portfolio. In some cases, the business might also secure an advance on working capital against the claim value of the portfolio, to deploy within the business or simply to declare as profit."³⁹ This could arise where a company has a number of outstanding disputes with respect to amounts owing for remediation for historic or more current operations, where a company is pursuing one large claim. In each instance, by obtaining funding the company is offloading the ongoing cost and risk in the disputes. A broker of ATE insurance with access to dispute funding projects, reported in late 2018 that it had arranged a £6 million working capital advance to a mining company, monetizing the mining company's claim allowing "the company to continue its current operation while their ICSID arbitration claim was pursued."⁴⁰

³⁸ Bogart, *supra* note 3. In an example given by The Judge: "The client knew that achieving the award was only going to be half the challenge, with a likely enforcement campaign ahead. Offers of capital advances of over US\$100 million were received on the basis the client would receive US\$100 million now and then receive an earn out based on the ultimate recovery in the future." In a further example: "in one sizeable commercial arbitration claim, what started as a funding request for legal fees and expenses of \$20 million by a corporate client, resulted in a discussion for a separate \$200 million capital loan at 50 basis points above LIBOR." See Global Arbitration Review, "Not just legal fees..." (9 October 2018), online: ">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1175411/not-just-legal-fees%E2%80%A6>">https://globalarbitration/@

³⁹ Gayner, *supra* note 7. See also Jack Ballantyne, "Clyde & Co teams up with Australian funder", Global Arbitration Review (28 March 2019), online: https://globalarbitrationreview.com/article/1189396/clyde-co-teams-up-withaustralian-funder> [Ballantyne].

⁴⁰ The report added: "This budget was agreed against ongoing known expenses, which resulted in the itemisation of various overheads for the business, even down to a line item for the food and upkeep of the security dogs. While many deals won't identify micro expenses to this extreme, this example does aptly demonstrate just how removed from the legal expenses such financing can become. Fundamentally, once you recognise the award as an asset, a whole range of potential capital options can present themselves." Not just legal fees, *supra* note 39.

If a company is looking to sell all or a part of its business, an ongoing dispute (in particular if larger in value) or several ongoing disputes might impact the assessment of the business for purchase or even the ability to sell. Securing funding to address any requirements for posting security for costs, day-to-day fees in pursuing the litigation, and any potential adverse costs awards, could lessen the impact of the dispute on the prospects for a sale. Further, a purchaser and vendor might want to examine carving out a legacy dispute from the transaction so that the dispute stays with the vendor. The vendor, who will be selling the business and perhaps losing critical access to relevant employees or records, might not relish the prospect of then having to take on financially costly and lengthy proceedings to resolve the claim. Similarly, assuming legacy litigation may not be palatable to the purchaser. Securing funding for the dispute could make the vendor more willing to retain the dispute in order to achieve its goal of a successful sale.

Funding could also be attractive if a company is looking to expand its operations. It wants to spend its capital on new ventures, but needs to assert a claim with respect to an existing facility. The litigation is expected to be costly and time-consuming as a result of the claims, which span years of the operating life of the facility. The company could approach a funder for a more typical one-off funding of the claim, or they could look to a funder and use the expected proceeds from the dispute as security to unlock investment capital for the new project. Because the funder understands disputes, and has managers experienced in litigation, the rates and terms could be preferential and more easily negotiated than with other traditional methods of financing.

The concept of providing TPF to defendants is notable because the TPF market, which was originally set up to finance plaintiffs, has evolved so as to also service defendants. Outside of situations involving a counterclaim this is still uncommon, however, given the challenges inherent in how to compensate the funder if the defence is successful.⁴¹ One option for a defendant or respondent looking to secure funding, without a counterclaim, would "contain an obligation of the funder to pay for the costs of defending against the claim, while the respondent promises to pay the funder a share of the amount by which its liability has been reduced, comparing the amount originally claimed with the amount awarded (or settled at). The return

⁴¹ ICCA-QMUL Report, supra note 4 23

may be calculated as a percentage of the margin, a multiplier of the capital invested, or interest on the investment which increases over time."⁴² Another avenue for funding defendants or respondents is in a portfolio model where a number of matters, including some where the party is the plaintiff/claimant and others where the party is the defendant/respondent, thereby allocating risk and costs/benefits across the range of matters.⁴³

There are two main ways in which a party to a dispute can approach funding:44

1. Single Case Funding

This occurs where a party has a single dispute for which they would like to seek funding. Such funding is typically "on a case by case basis for high value litigation claims, where the claimant lacks the resources or risk appetite to proceed without financial support."⁴⁵ The funding provided on a non-recourse basis, meaning if the matter is unsuccessful, the party with the LFA does not owe the funder anything. Single case funding is usually only available to claimants or plaintiffs in a dispute.⁴⁶

TPF of single cases can take on a number of different structures to suit the needs of each individual client, the funder, law firm and case. Broadly speaking, however, TPF will reflect either a form of risk shifting or risk sharing. In a risk shifting model the third-party funder will pay for 100% of the legal fees and disbursements necessary to bring the lawsuit. In exchange, the funder will receive a return from the proceeds of the litigation. The returns (which are described in greater detail below) can be expressed in a number of ways, including as a multiple on the amount committed or invested by the funder, or as a percentage of the proceeds recovered. In a risk sharing model, the third-party funder will pay for a portion of the legal fees, while the law firm carries the remaining portion in exchange for receiving the carried fees

⁴⁴ Additional types of funding solutions can be sought for other circumstances, such as enforcement funding.

https://woodsfordlitigationfunding.com/litigation-funding/single-case-litigation-funding/.

⁴² von Goeler, *supra* note 3 at 49.

⁴³ An interesting aspect of respondent funding has arisen in international arbitration. "Particularly in the investment arbitration context, there are a number of examples of third-party funding provided for non-pecuniary interests" (ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 90). In one case reported on, a company with a competing interest in the oil exploration rights claimed by the claimant provided funding to the respondent state. A global not for profit also reportedly provided funding in line with its anti-tobacco policy to lower income countries in defence of claims they had to respond to because of the not for profit's stated policy objectives.

⁴⁵ Woodsford Litigation Funding, Single Case Litigation Funding, online:

⁴⁶ Smith, *supra* note 23 at 28.

plus a reward or percentage out of the proceeds. The funder will still typically pay 100% of the disbursements in this model, although it is common for clients to also pay for a portion of disbursements.

Risk sharing models may be preferred by clients as they tend to better align the interests of the lawyers, funder and client in the underlying litigation than a risk shifting model that still sees 100% of a lawyer's fees paid.⁴⁷ In addition, the risk sharing model allows law firms who otherwise do not take cases on contingency to take on a moderate partial contingency risk for some upside. For instance, a firm may enter an LFA with a funder and client that provides for 70% of the firm's fees being paid on an ongoing basis, with the remaining 30% fees received upon recovery of the proceeds, in addition to a success premium or percentage negotiated in advance.

The risk shifting arrangements entertained by funders vary, and will depend on the litigation and the needs of the clients case by case. For instance, in the class proceedings context, class counsel typically take cases on full contingency. The firms who bring such cases thus tend to be specialized and structurally equipped to take on large, multi-year cases on full contingency. Contrast this with a situation where a funder and a law firm entered into a hybrid retainer whereby the funder agreed to pay 50% of the firm's fees while it carried the remaining 50% at risk, to be written off if the lawsuit was unsuccessful. The court commented that "the novelty of the hybrid retainer that combines a partial contingency fee with a fee-for-services retainer strikes me as a positive factor. . . . This approach which partially protects the financial and human capital of class counsel may expand the roster of firms prepared to assume the risks of class action litigation."⁴⁸

2. Portfolio Funding

As the litigation funding market matures, portfolio funding is becoming increasingly common. Unlike single case funding, where the funder provides non-recourse financing directly to a claimant that is secured only by the proceeds from that case, in law firm portfolio funding, a funder will extend funding to (most commonly) a law firm or a client directly that covers a number of different cases. In the law firm portfolio model, the

⁴⁷ ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 27 – 28.

⁴⁸ Houle v St. Jude, 2017 ONSC 5129 at para 79, [Houle] aff'd 2018 ONSC 6352 (Div. Ct.)

funder has a contractual relationship with the firm only.⁴⁹ The clients are not involved. The various cases in the portfolio are cross-collateralized, such that it is the overall performance of the portfolio that defines the return. The funder has recourse to the law firm only, and takes security from the law firm's contingency fee revenue stream, rather than from the end clients' settlement or award.

In the corporate portfolio model, funders generally invest in claims for the same client, funding that client directly rather than the law firm. Corporate portfolio funding allows companies monetize pools of litigation to produce steady capital inflows over time as the disputes progress. Fee overruns on one case can be offset by other cases progressing more efficiently. The funds can also be used for unrelated capital and operating expenditures. This approach also potentially allows cases with lower damages potential to be funded, as the decreased risk profile presented by the portfolio of cases often means a funder can afford to take lower returns.

Portfolio funding is relatively new. While it has not been considered by a court or bar association in Canada, it has attracted criticism from the New York City Bar Association's Professional Ethics Committee (NYCBA), which released a non-binding opinion concluding that portfolio financing runs afoul of New York State's rule preventing lawyers and law firms from sharing legal fees with non-lawyers, also known as "fee splitting".⁵⁰ The rule against fee splitting is meant to ensure the professional independence of lawyers. Most provinces⁵¹ have similar regulations prohibiting fee splitting, which prohibit lawyers from dividing fees with non-lawyers.

Commentary published in response to the NYCBA show that there is disagreement within the New York bar over whether portfolio funding actually offends rules prohibiting fee splitting.⁵² In particular, the NYCBA opines that traditional bank financing to a law firm is not caught by the rule against fee splitting, even though the financed firm's ability to repay its loan may in practice be dependent on it receiving contingent fee

⁴⁹ Ballantyne, *supra* note 40.

⁵⁰ Formal Opinion 2018-5: Litigation Funders' Contingent Interest in Legal Fees (New York: The Association of the Bar of the City of New York Committee on Professional Ethics (2018), online: .

⁵¹ See for example Law Society of Ontario Rules of Professional Conduct (Toronto: LSO, 2014)ch 3.6-5; The Law Society of Alberta, Code of Conduct (Calgary: LSA, 2018) ch 2.06.

⁵² Anthony E David & Anthony J Sebok, "New Ethics Opinion on Litigation Funding Gets it Wrong" New York Law Journal (31 August 2018), online: https://www.law.com/newyorklawjournal/2018/08/31/new-ethics-opinion-on-litigation-funding-gets-it-wrong/.

income from its cases. The only distinction between these two types of financing is that litigation funding is non-recourse, and the impact of this distinction on fee splitting remains to be seen.

As discussed above, given the scrutiny applied by funders for disputes, and the experience usually brought by counsel at institutional funders, having funding in place could also have a soft impact in providing some assurance as to the value or merits of a dispute. Having a funder on board could also provide an additional assessment of those merits for potential purchasers of a business who may want independent counsel review of potential disputes but cannot obtain all of the information necessary to undertake this review or are facing time pressures related to the transaction.

IV. The Funding Agreement

LFAs are negotiated financing agreements that direct the terms under which a funder will be providing resources to the disputing party and what the disputing party will provide in return. These are by their very nature also confidential and unique to each situation and funder. There is no "industry standard" set of terms or form of agreement. Rather, institutional funders will each have a specific type of case that they will fund, with some for example targeting portfolio or other types of models, along with their own notions on assessment, risk tolerance and terms. Notwithstanding that each agreement will have distinct attributes, there are certain types of clauses that each LFA will generally contain.

A. Returns

The proceeds, or returns, structure of the LFA will be a critical provision as it outlines what will be due to the funder if the funded party is successful in the dispute. Typically, third-party funders seek a share of the ultimate amount recovered in a dispute in the range of 15% to 50% (with the median figure being around a third), depending on the costs and risks involved in funding the dispute.⁵³ The funder's fee may also increase over time to reflect additional costs and risks being incurred.

Funding may be provided on the basis of a fee calculated as a multiple of the amount the funder invests. As the funder's investment and risk increases so does the size of the funder's fee. Some funding

⁵³ See for example ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 26-27.

agreements calculate the funder's fee by reference to the lesser (or greater) of a multiple of the funder's investment and a percentage of the successful outcome. As an example, in the Crystallex dispute against Venezuela,⁵⁴ a funder is reported to have invested CAD \$76 million in the claimant mining company, who at the time of the claim was involved in insolvency proceedings under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (CCAA)*. The funding was primarily for purpose of funding a claim against Venezuela for expropriating a gold mine. As a result of the successful decision for the mining company in that matter, the funder is now reportedly poised to obtain around \$800 million of the \$1.4 billion award.⁵⁵

The amounts payable to a funder thus ultimately depend on the successful resolution of the claim. A successful outcome for these purposes may be a monetary award made in favour of the claimant or a settlement of the claim that involves a financial recovery by the claimant. If the claim fails, the funder receives nothing and, typically, remains liable for any fees due to the claimant's lawyer and other disbursements paid, together with any of the other party's costs that it has agreed to pay and that were incurred during the term of the funding agreement.

In the class proceedings context, courts in Ontario have been reluctant to pre-approve returns to third-party funders that are higher than the returns that the provincial Class Proceedings Fund would receive (generally 10%). Third parties who have funded class proceedings in Canada have generally funded only disbursements and/or provided an adverse costs indemnity, rather than also funding legal fees, and have proposed a return at or below the Class Proceedings Fund returns. However, in cases where a higher return has been proposed, and/or there is no cap on a funder's return in the LFA, courts have declined to approve the LFA because the court is not in a position to assess the reasonableness of the funder's return relative

⁵⁴ Crystallex International Corporation v Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela, ICSID Case No ARB(AF)/11/2 [Crystallex].

⁵⁵ Tom Hals, "Insight – Want to sue Venezuela for millions? These firms can help, for a price", Reuters (21 December 2018), online: https://www.cnbc.com/2018/12/21/reuters-america-insight-want-to-sue-venezuela-for-millions-these-firms-can-help-for-a-price.html. As discussed below, courts in domestic litigation will look to the reasonableness of the return to the funder in determining whether an LFA is enforceable. In a case where the reasonableness of LFA returns were challenged in the commercial litigation context, the court held that up to a 50% return to a funder would be reasonable in certain circumstances. In arriving at this conclusion, the court analogized a funder's return to the statutory cap on lawyers' contingency fee recovery in Ontario of 50%. See Schenk v Valeant Pharmaceuticals International Inc. 2015 ONSC 3215 [Schenk] at paras 16-17 citing O Reg 195/04 - Contingency Fee Agreements.

to the overall return to the class members until the settlement approval motion.56

In this sense, the courts have treated third-party funders the same as class counsel, whose fees are not approved until the settlement motion stage. This is based on the court's concern over protection of the class members. However, a third-party funder may have legitimate commercial reasons for seeking to have its returns assessed on different standards than class counsel or the Ontario Class Proceedings Fund, as the funder takes on the added risk of its real capital being lost, plus having to pay adverse costs, whereas class counsels' exposure is limited to its time. Class counsel also has control over the prosecution of the litigation, unlike a funder who can exercise no control.

Based on the existing state of the case law, a party seeking to fund class proceedings should ensure that the overall return to the funder is set at a floor that is consistent with the return that would be given to the relevant class proceedings fund. In a commercial context, however, the courts are not constrained by the same class protection policy concerns, and have signaled that returns in the 30% - 50% range may be commercially reasonable in the context of any challenge to a LFA based on allegations of champerty and maintenance (recall that the court otherwise has no role in 'approving' an LFA in commercial litigation cases).

B. Priority of Returns

LFAs will usually set out the priority of payments following a recovery due to an award in the claimant's favour, including any interest and costs ordered, or on a settlement of the claim. Funding agreements often provide for payment of proceeds in the following order: (i) the funder is reimbursed for its investment or expenses to date; (ii) the funder is paid its returns; (iii) the lawyers (if applicable in a risk sharing model) are paid their remaining fees; (iv) the lawyers (if applicable) are paid their returns; and (iv) the balance is paid to the claimant. The funding agreement will also typically include a term that any recovery is to be paid into a trust account held by the claimant's lawyer, with the funder's portion held on trust for the funder and the balance on trust for the claimant. In some LFAs, the lawyer is a party to the agreement and agrees to

⁵⁶ Metzler Investment GmbH v Gildan Activewear, [2009] OJ No 3315, 179 ACWS (3d) 765 (ONSCJ) [Metzler]; Houle, supra note 49.

distribute the proceeds in accordance with the priorities set out in the agreement. In other agreements, the lawyer is not a party, but is irrevocably directed by the claimant to make payments under the agreement at the funder's request.

C. Control, Termination and Settlement

In order to comply with remaining rules surrounding maintenance and champertyin jurisdictions where these doctrines still apply, third-party funders should not exercise control over strategy and day-to-day litigation decisions. Regardless of who is paying the legal fees, counsel have a duty to take instructions from the client and must always make independent recommendations that are in the best interests of their clients. In keeping with these restrictions, courts will scrutinize LFAs and related evidence to assess whether the funding arrangement diminishes the plaintiff's right to instruct and control the litigation or impairs the lawyer's duties in any way.

In the commercial litigation context courts have held that reasonable termination rights do not diminish the plaintiff's control over the litigation. To control its risk, an LFA will typically include a provision allowing the funder to terminate on notice. Sometimes that right to terminate is unfettered, and sometimes it requires as a condition precedent that new information has emerged that causes the funder to no longer be satisfied about the merits or commercial viability of the litigation. As a balancing factor, the exercise of such termination rights may mean that a funder will no longer be entitled to all or a portion of its contracted-for return. In practice, such rights are seldom exercised as once a funder expends significant capital to fund a case, the incentives of the funder and party are typically aligned to ensure that some return is achieved. For instance, in *Schenk* v *Valeant Pharmaceuticals International Inc*, the Court examined a lawyer's letter of engagement and the funding agreement itself to conclude that the litigation funding arrangement (including rights to terminate where the funder reasonably ceases to be satisfied about the merits or commercial viability of the case) did not restrict the litigant's ability to instruct counsel.⁵⁷

Courts considering LFA approval in class proceedings may take a different approach, given the policy mandate to protect the interests of class members. For instance, in *Houle* the motion judge expressed

⁵⁷ Schenk, supra note 56 at para 23.

concern that certain termination rights in the LFA might interfere with the plaintiffs' litigation autonomy, and held that the funder should not have the right to terminate the LFA in circumstances where the funder reasonably considered that the case is no longer meritorious or not commercially viable, and should be able to terminate the LFA in other specific circumstances with court approval.⁵⁸

A funder will typically ask to be apprised of settlement negotiations and may offer non-binding views on the same. Acceptance or rejection of a settlement offer should remain fully within the client's purview so that the funder does not exercise control over the conduct of the action. To guard against situations where a client may refuse a commercially reasonable settlement against the advice of their counsel, funders will mayinsert a contractual safeguard. For instance, a funder may require that the parties engage in good faith negotiations on settlement offers, and in a situation where the funder, counsel and plaintiff cannot agree, that the reasonableness of the settlement offer be referred to an independent arbitrator for binding determination.

D. Conflicts of Interest

Because the funder will be obtaining an interest in the outcome of the dispute, and counsel will be working with that funder (and also may have an interest in the outcome of the dispute depending on the risk sharing arrangement), it raises the potential for that counsel to have their interests divided between their client and the funder. At all times the obligations of lawyers working with funders is to act in the best interests of their clients, abide by their duty of loyalty to their client, and act as instructed by their client (within the bounds of their other ethical duties).⁵⁹ A properly drafted LFA will expressly state that control over litigation decision-making and strategy rests solely with the client. There is, however, the possibility that a conflict could arise between the party to the dispute and the funder. One could imagine a scenario where there is a critical decision to be made, for instance whether to accept a settlement offer, and the two entities disagree. If a disagreement arises, the LFA should contain a procedure for how to resolve that dispute and be clear that the obligations of external counsel remain, at all times, with their client. External counsel should also

⁵⁸ Houle, supra note 49.

⁵⁹ See for example, the Law Society of Alberta, *Code of Conduct* (Calgary: LSA, 2018), ch 3.2.

prepare their clients for this possibility, and if appropriate recommend their client obtain independent legal advice before entering into any LFA.

E. Privilege and Confidentiality

Matters of privilege and confidentiality arise in three general ways: (i) the necessary disclosure of information by a party when it is seeking funding; (ii) continued disclosure of information during the dispute if that party obtains funding; and (iii) the assertion of privilege and/or confidentiality over the terms of the funding arrangement and the LFA itself. In order to obtain funding, a party will need to disclose extensive information about a dispute and, once funded, such disclosure will continue for the duration of the dispute. This necessitates the disclosure of materials privileged to the litigation and solicitor-client privileged material. To date, no court in Canada has specifically addressed to what extent these communications are privileged; however, it is likely that litigation privilege, solicitor-client privilege and common interest privilege could, working together, apply to these communications.

Litigation privilege attaches to all types of communication exchanged between a client/its counsel and a third-party when the communication is made for the dominant purpose of litigation. As the Supreme Court of Canada has explained, this is because the purpose of litigation privilege is to create a "zone of privacy" in relation to pending or apprehended litigation and to ensure the efficacy of the adversarial process.⁶⁰ Documents, discussions and analyses related to the litigation that are shared with a funder – which are by definition shared for the dominant purpose of litigation – should therefore be captured by this privilege. Solicitor-client privilege protects communications between a lawyer/client and third parties where the communications are "essential to the maintenance and operation of the solicitor-client relationship".⁶¹ Documents, discussions and analysis with a funder would directly support or enable the solicitor-client relationship, and should therefore be covered by this privilege as well.

At law, common interest privilege (also called deal privilege) is not a freestanding form of privilege. Rather, it is a well-established defence against a claim that privilege has been waived. Applied most commonly in

⁶⁰ Blank v Canada, [2006] 2 SCR 319 (SCC) at paras 27, 34, 60.

⁶¹ General Accident Assurance Co. v Chrusz (1999), 45 OR (3d) 321 (ONCA).

the transactional context, common interest privilege protects communications between arms-length parties to a prospective transaction so that they may share otherwise privileged legal opinions with one another in furtherance of their common interest in consummating a deal.⁶² As funders, clients and lawyers are all sharing information between each other in furtherance of entering into a funding transaction, this sharing would likely fall within the "common interest" defence against waiver.

Parties to a dispute might have a confidentiality agreement that would need to be navigated before any disclosure could be made to a funder, and if entering a confidentiality agreement or order, a party to a dispute might want to consider how that order could align with potential disclosures to a funder if they might want to consider funding in the future. Confidentiality concerns could also arise for the counterparty to any dispute, who would not usually know about the approaches made to funders and specific disclosures, at least in the context of litigation.

The disclosure of information to a funder is also addressed by extension of the "implied undertaking" rule to funders. When producing documents or information to another party in litigation, the party receiving the documents is subject to an implied undertaking that it will not use them for any other purpose than the proceeding at hand.⁶³ This rule has long been part of the common law in Canada, and has since been codified into some Canadian rules of civil procedure.⁶⁴ The implied undertaking rule has been extended to related third parties necessary for the litigation – including experts, potential witnesses, consultants or others whose advice is relevant to the carriage of the litigation.⁶⁵ The Federal Court of Canada has found that the implied undertaking rule expressly extends to a third-party litigation funder receiving information, stating that such disclosure by a plaintiff to the funder is "neither improper nor alien, collateral or ulterior to the litigation"—as long as the funder agrees to abide by the implied undertaking rule.⁶⁶

⁶² Iggillis Holdings Inc. v MNR, 2018 FCA 51.

⁶³ Goodman v Rossi (1995), 24 OR (3d) 359 (ONCA).

⁶⁴ See, for example, Rule 30.1.01 of the Ontario Rules of Civil Procedure, RRO 1990, Reg 194; Alberta Rules of Court, AR 124/2010, at Rule 5.33.

⁶⁵ Seedling Life Science Ventures LLC v Pfizer Canada Inc., 2017 FC 826 [Seedling II] at paras 32-33.

⁶⁶ *Ibid* at paras 32-33.

With respect to any privilege or confidentiality over the funding arrangement and LFA, some courts have found that litigation privilege attaches to the LFA itself, as "it was prepared and created for the sole purpose of the present litigation," and that disclosure of provisions of the LFA relating to details of the funding commitment would give the defendant "a tactical advantage in how the litigation would be prosecuted or settled, and the very essence of what the litigation privilege is designed to protect."⁶⁷ Other decisions have taken a more selective approach and found that while the LFA as a whole is not subject to privilege, the individual terms concerning litigation strategy, budget, and other sensitive topics are privileged and should be redacted.⁶⁸

F. Disclosure of Funding Agreements

The question of whether the existence of an LFA must be disclosed, and the disclosure of the terms of the LFA, to the defendant(s) and the court is a developing issue, and will depend on the type of dispute and forum of dispute. As is described in greater detail below, in the context of class proceedings and insolvency, third-party funding must be approved by the court supervising the proceeding.⁶⁹ There is no such requirement in commercial litigation cases outside of these areas. However, in some cases a funded party may choose to disclose the existence of funding to the other parties. In contexts where the funded party must seek court approval, or where a funded party voluntarily discloses the existence of an LFA, the typical practice is to submit an unredacted version of the LFA to the court under seal, while delivering to the defendants either a copy of the specific terms at issue,⁷⁰ or a copy of the LFA redacted to remove privileged and strategic terms that may include the amount of the investment, the percentage or apportionment of the return, or how settlement discussions are to be conducted.⁷¹

⁶⁷Seedling Life Science Ventures LLC v Pfizer Canada Inc., 2017 (unreported) [Seedling I]

In this case the plaintiff voluntarily disclosed a copy of the LFA with commercial terms redacted. The defendant moved for production of an unredacted version. Case Management Judge Tabib dismissed the defendant's motion.

⁶⁸ Schneider v Royal Crown Gold Reserve Inc, 2016 SKQB 278 at para 10; Hayes v. The City of Saint John et al, 2016 NBQB 125; Stanway v Wyeth Canada Inc, 2013 BCSC 1585.

⁶⁹ Bayens v Kinross Gold Corporation, 2013 ONSC 4974 at para 41.

⁷⁰ Arrangement relatif à 9354-9186 Québec inc. (Bluberi Gaming Technologies Inc.) -and- Ernst & Young Inc., 2018 QCCS 1040 [Re Bluberi].

⁷¹ Schenk, supra note 56 at para 29; Houle, supra note 49 at paras 26-27; Re Bluberi, supra note 71 at para 85.

In the international arbitration context, as described in greater detail below, the practice is to promptly disclose the existence of a funding arrangement, and the identity of the funder, so that arbitrators can identify any potential conflicts, and increasingly so that the parties can explore any potential issues surrounding who is to pay for adverse costs awards.

G. Adverse Costs and Security for Costs

Like most jurisdictions in Canada, Alberta employs a "loser pays" costs regime for civil litigation, meaning that the party who is successful in the litigation is presumptively entitled to be indemnified by the unsuccessful party for some portion of the legal fees and disbursements it incurred.⁷² Adverse costs consequences can be a key consideration in whether and how to bring a civil claim, and can affect the dynamics between parties within litigation. As such, they also tend to be a key motivator for parties seeking third-party funding. The location and nature of the case will in many cases determine the nature of the funding sought, and what provision may be made for adverse costs in an LFA. Third-party funders may also agree to make provision for security for costs orders in an LFA.

While parties in an LFA may agree that a funder will pay as cash any amount ordered as security for costs into court, a funder may also agree to satisfy any court ordered security for costs by way of an undertaking to the defendants or a similar non-cash mechanism. While there are no decisions to date on point in Alberta, courts in Ontario have exercised their discretion to allow non-resident litigants with assets in foreign jurisdictions to provide undertakings as security for costs.⁷³

In a recent decision approving an LFA in a class proceeding, the Ontario Superior Court cited this case law as authority for the sufficiency of a third-party funder's undertaking in satisfaction of any security for costs order.⁷⁴ In approving the undertaking, Justice Morgan noted that the third-party funder was a substantial financial entity whose financial statements are a matter of public record as a publicly traded company. Moreover, the funder was backstopped by insurance, and the funder (an Australian entity) attorned to the

⁷² An unsuccessful litigant in an Alberta Queens Bench commercial action, for instance, can expect to pay 30 – 50% of the successful party's costs.

⁷³ Borrelli v Chan, 2017 ONSC 1815; SolarBlue LLC v Aus, 2013 ONSC 7638 at para 22; Telesis Technologies Inc. v Sure Controls Systems Inc., 2010 ONSC 5288, at paras 61-67.

⁷⁴ David v Loblaw, 2018 ONSC 6468 at para 22.

jurisdiction of the Ontario Court to address any enforcement concern. For the purposes of the motion, the defendants in *Loblaw* were provided a redacted copy of the LFA that redacted commercial terms, including the total adverse costs commitment. The defendants argued that they should have access to that figure. Justice Morgan disagreed, as an unredacted copy was provided to the court, and Justice Morgan was satisfied upon reviewing it that the funder's obligations were sufficient to cover any likely costs award.

H. Recovering Costs of Funding

The only reported case from Alberta that we are aware of that touches on recovery of fees for third-party funding is a personal injury decision in *Do v Sheffer*.⁷⁵ In this case the court was asked to address costs following a lengthy trial that saw a damages award to the plaintiff. Of interest for this paper, the plaintiff claimed in his bill of costs interest for a litigation loan; he asserted he was impecunious at the start of the action and required \$30,000 in funding to pay disbursements for trial.⁷⁶ The defendant's objection was manifold: there was no precedent in Alberta for such a disbursements; no evidence on the appropriateness of the loan was submitted; such interest would equate to double compensation as some interest was calculated on past loss of income; the process and *Rules of Court* did not contemplate this type of disbursement.⁷⁷ The court did not allow the interest stating:

There is no precedent in Alberta that I am aware of for this type of disbursement. There is little or no evidence before me with respect to the appropriateness or necessity of the Loan. The Plaintiff purchased a new motor vehicle during this litigation so it is not likely that he was impecunious throughout. Interest components have already been added to various head of damages awarded in favour of the Plaintiff, particularly for Past Loss of Income so Litigation Loan interest would represent double compensation. The *Rules of Court* do not contemplate this type of disbursement.⁷⁸

This involves a fact-specific review of the funding and claim for cost recovery. As discussed below, a somewhat different practice might be developing in international arbitrations.

V. Legal Framework in Canada

⁷⁵ Do (Next Friend of) v Sheffer, 2014 ABQB 422 [Do].

⁷⁶ *Ibid* at para 14.

⁷⁷ Ibid at para 15.

⁷⁸ *Ibid* at para 16. By contrast, see *Bourgoin v Oullette* (2009), 343 NBR (2d) 58 (NBQB) where the court permitted interest on a loan taken out for litigation purposes, as a result of the plaintiff's limited means.

The legal considerations around TPF are shaped by the legal framework of the particular jurisdiction in terms of specific matters that relate to the provision of such funding and approaches to cost-recovery for litigants.⁷⁹ Because TPF is relatively new in Canada the case law on matters specifically relating to institutional funding of disputes is sparse. There is, in particular, a dearth of reported case law in Alberta with respect to the legal considerations around TPF (both in a more traditional sense or modern institutional funding). This section discusses the growing body of jurisprudence around TPF that has developed in Canada. It will address how TPF aligns with the traditional prohibitions of maintenance and champerty and how TPF has been accepted in various types of litigation proceedings in Canada, specifically class action and commercial litigation.

A. Maintenance & Champerty

The concept of a non-party to a dispute funding or providing financing to a party in that dispute, to permit the proceeding of the dispute, was once prohibited in Canada for violating the historic common law doctrines of maintenance and champerty. Maintenance prohibits an individual or entity from interfering with litigation in which they have no legitimate concern.⁸⁰ It is "confined to cases where [an entity] improperly and for the purpose of stirring up litigation and strife, encourages others either to bring actions or to make defences which they have no right to make."⁸¹ Champerty is "a kind of maintenance in which the maintainor is entitled to a portion of the proceeds of the litigation as [their] reward for the maintenance."⁸² Both maintenance and champerty were imported from the UK into the common law of Canada as crimes.⁸³ While

⁷⁹ See the White Paper released by Bentham IMF Canada which discusses the relationship between funding and cost-recovery systems. Tania Sulan and Naomi Loewith, "Litigation Funding Roundtable: The Canadian Perspective," *Bentham IMF* (September 2016), online: https://www.benthamimf.ca/docs/default-source/degault-document-library/roundtable_nov2016.pdf?sfvrsn=4>.

⁸⁰ Langtry v Dumoulin (1885), 7 OR 644 at 661 (ch D); see also Goodman v R, [1939] SCR 446, [1939] 4 DLR 631; American Home Assurance Co v Brett Pontiac Buick GMC Ltd, 1992 NSCA 65, 96 DLR (4th) 485 ("maintenance" is unjustified interference in a law suit by a stranger to the action who helps one of the parties, usually by paying or helping to pay the cost). HG Beale, ed, Chitty on Contracts, 32nd ed (London, UK: Sweet & Maxwell, 2015) at para 16-0059. Notably, without maintenance there can be no champerty (see McIntrye Estate v Ontario (Attorney General) (2002), 61 OR (3d) 257 at para 26, 218 DLR (4th) 193 (CA)) [McIntyre Estate].

⁸¹ Stewart Estate v TAQA North Ltd, 2013 ABQB 691, at 681 [Stewart Estate] citing Chitty on Contracts art 939.

⁸² Ibid at 681 citing Re Trepca Mines Ltd, [1963] Ch 199, cited in Pioneer Machine (Rentals) Ltd v Aggregate Machinery Ltd (1978), 93 DLR (3d) 726, [1978] 6 WWR 484 (Alta SC). See also American Home Assurance Co v Brett Pontiac Buick GMC Ltd (1992), 96 DLR (4th) 485 (NSCA) ("champerty" is when the stranger shares financially in the successful outcome).

⁸³ *McIntyre Estate, supra* note 81 at paras 18-19.

the criminal aspect for maintenance and champerty was eliminated some time ago,⁸⁴ they officially remain common law torts in Canada.⁸⁵

The prohibitions against maintenance and champerty reflected the long-standing belief that permitting third parties, non-parties to a dispute, to participate in litigation threatened the integrity of the justice system.⁸⁶ These third parties were considered to be "stirring up strife"⁸⁷ or acting for improper motives. Over time, public policy and judicial attitudes have shifted to accept that, in certain circumstances, TPF can further the public interest and contribute to the integrity of the justice system. This shift primarily reflects an increased awareness within the legal community of the need to promote access to justice:⁸⁸ TPF can allow financially disadvantaged individuals to bring claims that would otherwise be abandoned in light of the high costs of litigation, the length of time required to receive judgment and the potential risk of having to pay damages.⁸⁹

The case that started this line of inquiry with respect to TPF in Canada was *McIntyre Estate v Ontario* (*Attorney General*) where the Ontario Court of Appeal examined whether lawyers were prohibited from entering contingency fee agreements with their clients for civil litigation because of the *Champerty Act.*⁹⁰ Recognizing the benefits to contingency fee arrangements, the Court departed from the now antiquated view that all types of financial support to a litigant were *prima facie* violations of maintenance and champerty. Where a non-party is concerned about a litigant's rights, or has a genuine interest in the

⁸⁴ Parliament abolished these crimes in 1953 when it undertook a consolidation of the Criminal Code (*Criminal Code* (Can) Ch 51).

⁸⁵ Within Ontario, the *Act Respecting Champerty*, RSO 1897, c 327 statutorily prevents champertous conduct. See also *Stewart Estate, supra* note 82, at para 470.

⁸⁶ See Margetts (Next Friend of) v Timmer Estate, 1999 ABCA 268, at para 8 stating "the underlying concerns which motivate the rule are matters of public policy that attempt to safeguard the integrity of the trial process by minimizing the prospect of champerty and maintenance and abuse of process."

⁸⁷ McIntyre Estate, supra note 81 at para 34,.

⁸⁸ Weigand v Huberman et al (1979), 18 BCLR 102 at 104, 108 DLR (3d) 450 (BCSC); Buday v Locator of Missing Heirs Inc (1993), 16 OR (3d) 257 at para 31, 108 DLR (4th) 424 (ONCA) which notes that where there was a valid claim, a bona fide commercial business arrangement to assist in that claim did not unnecessarily "stir up" the litigation, and thereby was not champertous.

⁸⁹ Ranjan K Agarwal & Doug Fenton, "Beyond Access to Justice: Litigation Funding Agreements Outside the Class Actions Context" (2017) 59 Can Bus LJ 65; *Dugal v Manulife Financial Corporation*, 2011 ONSC 1785 at paras 27-28, 33; *Smith v Sino-Forest Corp*, 2012 ONSC 2937 at para 34.

⁹⁰ McIntyre Estate, supra note 81at para 1; An Act Respecting Champerty, RSO 1897, c 327.

outcome of a dispute, the non-party's involvement (for example through contingency agreements) is not maintenance and not in violation of the *Champerty Act*.⁹¹

Indeed funding arrangements could permit an otherwise impecunious plaintiff to pursue justice, and provide assurances for a defendant that their costs could be recovered if successful. It remained, however, within the Court's jurisdiction to examine the specific terms of the funding arrangement and determine whether the funding could be permitted.⁹² In cases following *McIntyre*, the Ontario courts found funding agreements that saw the funder recover not more than 50% of the proceeds could be permissible, but agreements providing significant recovery to a funder, with open-ended exposure to the litigant, failed to truly provide "access to justice." These agreements were champertous.⁹³

McIntyre has been cited with approval by Alberta courts for the principle that maintenance and champerty, as a matter of public policy, are important to "protect the administration of justice from abuse."⁹⁴ Alberta courts have also addressed maintenance and champerty in the energy sector and found that where there is a genuine commercial relationship, the provision of funding will not be champertous.⁹⁵

While a genuine commercial interest, and *bona fide* business arrangement, are acceptable reasons for providing assistance to a dispute, the exact type of funding arrangement will likely still be critical to a court's analysis and subject to scrutiny. A complete assignment of a right of action in full where there is no preexisting commercial relationship has been viewed as "assignment of a cause of action to a stranger who seeks to make a profit from the litigation, an "officious intermiddler" guilty of the improper maintenance of

⁹¹ *McIntyre Estate, supra* note 81 at para 28.

⁹² Metzler, supra note 57 at para 67.

⁹³ Schenk, supra note 56 at para 17; Metzler, supra 57 at para 67. The province of Québec is not a common law jurisdiction and, accordingly, did not inherit historic United Kingdom common law on maintenance and champerty. Rather, the civil law doctrine of pactum de quota litis applies where a non-party to a dispute offers to provide funding to a party to the dispute in exchange for a portion of the proceeds. Québec courts have confirmed that outside of certain non-commercial situations contingency agreements are permissible under the law, see Pole Lite Ltd c National Bank of Canada, 2006 QCCA 557 and Bigras c Terreault, 2005 QCCA 1243.

⁹⁴ Silverado Oilfield Ventures Ltd v Davidson, 2014 ABQB 218 at para 25 [Silverado].

⁹⁵ See Stewart Estate, supra note 82.

the litigation."⁹⁶ This type of assignment is contrary to principles of maintenance and champerty but unlikely to be an issue where an institutional funder is concerned.

B. Class Action Litigation

Once contingency fees were approved, it used to be common for class counsel to act on a contingent fee basis and to pay all disbursements. Class counsel would profit and recover their expenses if the litigation was successful; however, if the litigation was unsuccessful, class counsel would have to write off all disbursements and potentially pay a costs award. Through these types of fee arrangements, class counsel effectively funded the class action litigation.⁹⁷ Unsurprisingly, few law firms were prepared to assume this risk, arguably resulting in the hindrance of access to justice for those with meritorious class action claims.⁹⁸ In order to minimize the risks associated with class action litigation on contingency, parties began to enter into LFAs as a mechanism to shift some of the risk away from counsel. In this way, LFAs improved the economic viability of class action litigation and encouraged more law firms to take on these types of actions.⁹⁹ Canadian courts have considered LFAs in the context of class action litigation over the last decade, and class action litigation was one of the first areas in Canada to see TPF arrangements with professional funding entities. Funding arrangements in these initial cases were quite traditional, reflective of the contingent basis formerly brokered with counsel: the funders agreed to indemnify the party they funded (the plaintiffs) against an adverse costs award, the funders provided some disbursement funding, and the funders would receive a portion of the amount recovered.¹⁰⁰

The current practice in class action litigation in Ontario where a funder is involved is for a representative plaintiff to enter into an LFA with the third-party funder and then seek court approval of the LFA prior to

⁹⁶ Silverado, supra note 95 at para 54.

⁹⁷ Charles M Wright & Anthony O'Brien, "Third-Party Funding for Class Actions, and Control Over the Litigation" (2017) 55 Can Bus LJ 165; see also *Fantl v Transamerica Life Canada*, [2008] OJ No 1536, 60 CPC (6th) 326 at para 52 (ONSC) aff'd [2008] OJ No 4928, 66 CPC (6th) 203 (Ont Div Ct) aff'd 2009 ONCA 377.

⁹⁸ Charles M Wright & Anthony O'Brien, "Third-Party Funding for Class Actions, and Control Over the Litigation" (2017) 55 Can Bus LJ 165.

⁹⁹ Charles M Wright & Anthony O'Brien, "Third-Party Funding for Class Actions, and Control Over the Litigation" (2017) 55 Can Bus LJ 165.

¹⁰⁰ See Dugal v Manulife Financial Corp, 2011 ONSC 1785.

class certification proceedings.¹⁰¹ The purpose of the court approval is to ensure that the LFA is binding on all members of any class ultimately certified by the court and not just the representative plaintiff as the signatory to the LFA. The Court hearing the approval motion is charged with the responsibility of protecting the interests of the absent (future) class members.¹⁰² Presumably an entity prepared to fund class proceeding in Alberta would also want court approval to ensure the agreement could be enforced.¹⁰³

In *Hobsbawn v ATCO Gas and Pipelines Ltd.*¹⁰⁴ (*Hobsbawn*), an LFA was purportedly approved for the plaintiffs in the class action.¹⁰⁵ The Saskatchewan Court of Queen's Bench refers to this in *Schneider v Royal Crown Gold Reserve Inc*¹⁰⁶ (*Schneider*) when determining "an application without notice requesting the approval of a litigation financing and indemnity agreement [LFA]."¹⁰⁷ In *Schneider* the plaintiff had initiated a class action with respect to investor purchases of units in mining cells of a property in British Columbia offered for sale by the defendant. After initiating the class action, Saskatchewan became a "costs jurisdiction", meaning that a representative plaintiff could be responsible for costs and disbursements if the class action was dismissed.¹⁰⁸ While no further comment is made on *Hobsbawn* in *Schneider*, the Court summarized its view on the test for an LFA to obtain court approval as follows:

a) the LFA is necessary to provide access to justice for the class members;

b) the division of any settlement or judgment as between the class members and the funder is appropriate;

¹⁰¹ In Fehr v Sun Life Assurance Co of Canada, 2012 ONSC 2715 at para 89, Perell J took the view that, in order to protect the administration of justice, a third-party funding agreement must be promptly disclosed to the court and the agreement cannot come into force without court approval.

¹⁰² Charles M Wright & Anthony O'Brien, "Third-Party Funding for Class Actions, and Control Over the Litigation" (2017) 55 Can Bus LJ 165.

¹⁰³ Class Proceedings Act, SA 2003, c C-16.5, ss 38-39. There is, however, no reported judicial consideration on this point as Alberta permits *ex parte* approvals for fee approval hearings in class proceedings, see *Roth v Alberta (Minister of Human Resources & Employment)*, 2005 ABQB 505, the judicial considerations could be different.

¹⁰⁴ (May 14, 2009), Calgary 0101-04999.

¹⁰⁵ See ATCO Gas, Re, [2013] AWLD 2436 (AUC) at para 56: "On February 28, 2001, Don Hobsbawn, on his own behalf and of all other members of a class having claims against ATCO Gas (the plaintiff), filed a statement of claim in the Alberta Court of Queen's Bench. The statement of claim sought re-payment of all [late payment penalties] made since 1982, or, in the alternative, a declaration of the court that all late payment penalties paid since 1982 should be reassessed at five per cent annual interest and restitution of any over-payments made to the class members." The matter ultimately was certified as a class action for purposes of a negotiated settlement on July 20, 2009 (see para 57).

¹⁰⁶ 2016 SKQB 278.

¹⁰⁷ *Ibid* at para 1.

¹⁰⁸ *Ibid* at paras 4-5.

c) the representative plaintiff will instruct counsel and counsel's duties are to the plaintiffs and not the third-party funder;

d) the plaintiffs will conduct the proceeding in a manner that avoids unnecessary costs and delays;

 e) the representative plaintiff will not become indifferent to giving instructions to class counsel in the best interests of the class members if he is insulated from an adverse costs award;

f) the LFA contains appropriate restrictions with respect to the sharing of information with the third-party funder;

g) the third-party funder is bound by the deemed undertaking and is also bound to keep confidential any confidential or privileged information; and

h) the LFA is governed by the laws of Canada and the province where the action is commenced and is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the province where the action is commenced.¹⁰⁹

Various iterations of this test have continued to be present in more recent Ontario class action cases seeking approval of TPF.¹¹⁰

C. Commercial Litigation

The courts have extended the principles developed with respect to TPF in the class action context to private commercial litigation. In *Schenk v Valeant Pharmaceuticals International Inc*,¹¹¹ McEwan J of the Ontario Superior Court considered whether the rules against maintenance and champerty prohibited a plaintiff of limited means from entering into an LFA with a UK funder. Pursuant to the LFA, the UK funder agreed to pay for all legal fees and disbursements in exchange for a portion of the amount recovered. The agreement was conditional upon court approval, which approval the defendant opposed. The Court considered its jurisdiction with respect to the LFA to be ensuring "the statutory and common law prohibition on champerty and maintenance" in Ontario were not violated.¹¹² While the Court concluded the LFA was not champertous *per se*, and found no reason why such funding would be inappropriate in the field of commercial litigation,¹¹³

¹⁰⁹ *Ibid* at para 8 citing *Hayes v Saint John (City)*, 2016 NBQB 125 at para 4.

¹¹⁰ Houle, supra note 49; David v Loblaw, 2018 ONSC 6468; JB & M Walker Ltd / 1523428 Ontario Inc v TDL Group, 2018 ONSC 999.

¹¹¹ Schenk, supra note 56 at para 11. As reported in this decision "[c]ounsel could not locate any cases in which third party funding has been extended to the context of commercial litigation" (at para 8).

¹¹² Schenk, supra note 56 at para 8.

¹¹³ *Ibid* at para 8.

open-ended resulting in an inability to determine what the ultimate cost of the litigation would be.¹¹⁴ It was also likely that the funder would receive more than 50% of the proceeds. If the LFA were a contingency fee arrangement, it would be disallowed by the applicable regulations¹¹⁵ and there was no authority before the Court indicating such percentages could be approved in funding arrangements.¹¹⁶ Ultimately, McEwen J refused to approve the LFA, but allowed the plaintiff and the third-party funder to revise the agreement to address these issues. The Court subsequently approved the amended agreement.

Since *Schenk*, one other Canadian court has considered an institutional funding arrangement in the context of private commercial litigation. In *Seedlings Life Science Ventures v Pfizer Canada*, the Federal Court considered an LFA where a third-party funder agreed to pay a portion of the plaintiff's legal fees and disbursements on a non-recourse basis, as well as any court-ordered costs.¹¹⁷ As was the practice for class-actions litigation and in *Schenk*, the plaintiff and the third-party funder brought a motion, on notice to the defendant, for court approval of their LFA. Such was not required by any statute or precedent from the Federal Court, resulting in the Court's decision declining jurisdiction to grant such a remedy or make such a determination.¹¹⁸ The Court reasoned that, unlike in class action litigation where courts must help protect vulnerable class members (or abide by certain statutory requirements¹¹⁹) including class litigation over for which the Federal Court had statutory authority¹²⁰ no such policy considerations exist in the context of the within litigation.

¹¹⁴ *Ibid* at paras 12-19.

¹¹⁵ O Reg 195/04 - Contingency Fee Agreements.

¹¹⁶ Schenk, supra note 56 at paras 16-18.

¹¹⁷ Seedling II, supra note 66. In this case the plaintiff, a small research and development company, initiated a claim for patent infringement by the defendant (see para 1).

¹¹⁸ As set out at paragraph 6: The moving parties' notice of motion and written representations seem to draw their inspiration from the Ontario Superior Court of Justice's practice and procedure in approving funding agreements in the context of class proceedings, as very recently adapted in one instance in the context of private commercial litigation [*Schenk*]... Because the Ontario Superior Court is a court of general original jurisdiction, its jurisdiction to enquire into and approve the terms of funding agreements incidental to proceedings before it has not been questioned. However, the Federal Court's jurisdiction is statutory and cannot be presumed. The Federal Court has jurisdiction to consider and apply provincial laws where they are ancillary to the disposition of the substantive issues that are properly before it. It also has plenary jurisdiction to control its own process. But it does not have jurisdiction to grant remedies and make final determinations of rights in disputes and matters over which it has not been expressly granted jurisdiction by statute and in accordance with the requirements set out *in ITO – International Terminal Operators Ltd v Miida Electronics Inc.*, [...] [1986] 1 SCR 752.

¹¹⁹ Class Proceedings Act, 1992, SO 1992, c 6; Class Proceedings Act, SA 2003, c C-16.5.

¹²⁰ Federal Court Rules, SOR/98-106, Part 5.1.

D. Insolvency Litigation

Insolvency litigation, similar to class action litigation, requires funding agreements to receive the approval of the court.¹²¹ The first matter in Canada to consider such, *Re Crystallex*, involved a Canadian company that had rights to develop a gold mine in Venezuela.¹²² In December 2004, Crystallex International Corporation (Crystallex) raised \$100 million dollars to be used in the development of the project by selling units consisting of senior unsecured \$1,000 notes (the "Notes") and 65 common shares.¹²³ The Notes were set to mature on December 23, 2011. At the time of the issuance of the Notes, the required mining permits had not yet been obtained but Crystallex expected to receive the permit and approvals during the first quarter of 2005. That did not occur.¹²⁴ Rather, on February 3, 2011, the state-owned Venezuelan corporation counterparty to the Mining Operation Contract (MOC) with Crystallex purported to "unilaterally rescind" the MOC. As a result, on February 16, 2011, Crystallex filed a Request for Arbitration with the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes against Venezuela¹²⁵ for restitution of the MOC, issuance of the requisite permits and compensation for interim losses, or in the alternative \$3.8 billion for the value of its investment.¹²⁶

The difficulty immediately encountered by Crystallex was, as a result of the purported cancellation of the MOC, it did not have the funds to pay out the Notes on December 23, 2011. As a result, both Crystallex and the holders of the Notes (the "Noteholders") filed separate and competing applications under the *CCAA*.¹²⁷ Approximately one month later, on January 20, 2012, the Ontario Superior Court approved an interim bridge loan in the amount of \$3.125 million from Tenor Special Situations Fund LP (Tenor Fund) to Crystallex pending a longer term DIP financing agreement.¹²⁸ The eventual DIP provided various financial

¹²¹ Guillaume Michaud, "New Frontier: The Emergence of Litigation Funding in the Canadian Insolvency Landscape" in Barbara Romanie & Dr Janis P Sarra, eds, *Annual Review of Insolvency Law 2018* (Toronto: Thomson Reuters, 2019) at footnotes 90 et seq. In addition, "besides any requirement with respect to financing charges under the *CCAA* or *BIA*...it could be argued that litigation funding agreements are non-ordinary course agreements, which should be brought to the attention of the court in an insolvency matter" [Michaud].

¹²² Crystallex International Corp, Re, 2011 ONSC 7701 at para 5 [Re Crystallex 2011].

¹²³ Computershare, supra note 4 at para 2.

¹²⁴ *Ibid* at para 3.

¹²⁵ *Ibid* at para 8. See *Crystallex*, *supra* note 55.

¹²⁶ *Ibid* at para 9.

¹²⁷ Companies Creditors Arrangement Act, RSC 1985, c C-36 [CCAA]; Ibid at para 1.

¹²⁸ Crystallex International Corp, Re, 2012 ONSC 538 at paras 2, 15 [Re Crystallex Jan 2012].

terms including, but not limited to: (i) the advance of \$36 million to Crystallex due and payable on December 31, 2016; and (ii) the receipt by Tenor Special of additional compensation equal to 35% of the net proceeds of any arbitral award or settlement.¹²⁹ This was opposed by the Noteholders but approved by the court upon being satisfied that the board acted on an informed basis in arranging for the funding and in good faith with a view to the best interests of Crystallex and its stakeholders.¹³⁰ The Ontario Court of Appeal upheld this decision because the *CCAA* "permits a supervising judge to approve financing that may continue for a significant period after *CCAA* protection ends, without the approval of creditors."¹³¹ The goal at all times is to eventually get a plan that will result in the viability and continuation of the company. The lower court's discretion in approving the DIP agreement, while it did "constrain the negotiating position of the creditors" was reasonable and appropriate and the court was in the best position to balance the interests involved.¹³²

Interestingly, notwithstanding the presence of TPF from Tenor Fund, neither of the decisions by the Ontario courts referred to maintenance and champerty or the law that had developed in Ontario with respect to institutional funding.¹³³ The law on exactly what criteria to apply in situations where there is funding in an insolvency is currently outstanding.¹³⁴

VI. Funding in Arbitral Proceedings

Arbitration, whether domestic or international, generally involves similar considerations as discussed above in the litigation context. Certain key differences do, however, arise as a result of the specific laws, rules or guidelines that may govern any one arbitration, and with respect to the increased potential for conflicts of interest with the addition of a funder as an entity with an interest in the dispute and the jurisdiction of the tribunal.

While case law on funding of commercial litigation and domestic arbitration in Canada is lacking, there are a number of public international arbitration decisions that indicate the type of issues that might arise with

¹²⁹ *Ibid* at para 23.

¹³⁰ *Ibid* at para 36.

¹³¹ Crystallex International Corp., Re, 2012 ONCA 404 at para 64 et seq.

¹³² *Ibid* at para 82.

¹³³ Michaud, *supra* note 122 at footnotes 90 et seq.

¹³⁴ Leave to Appeal applications are currently pending before the Supreme Court of Canada in *Re Bluberi*, *supra* note 71 (SCC Docket No. 38594).

respect to funding in an international arbitration. These offer some guidance on the issues that might arise in domestic arbitration. Given the advancement of tribunal determinations with respect to TPF in international arbitration we will discuss that first, followed by funding for domestic arbitration.

A. International Arbitration

International arbitration is an area uniquely situated to attract TPF. Costs to pursue cases can be high. In particular, costs for investor state arbitration have risen dramatically in recent years¹³⁵ and any ultimate collection of an award can be time consuming and may involve enforcement in multiple jurisdictions. Companies may also be in a situation where the dispute, if pursued, involves their only asset leaving them with few cash-flow options. For investor-state cases, in particular those involving a form of expropriation by the host state, this can be particularly acute.¹³⁶ Given its prevalence, most sophisticated funders are now experienced in international arbitration, have in-house investment managers or legal counsel skilled in international arbitration from years in private practice, and are attracted to what can be very high damages claims and awards. A recent article by one international funder suggests that "[a]necdotally, our experience speaking with claimants, practitioners and others who are frequently involved in international arbitration suggests that most claimants involved in larger international arbitrations are either being funded or have, at some stage of the process, considered using funding."¹³⁷ As noted in 2014 by one investor-state tribunal, TPF "is by now so well established both within many national jurisdictions and within international investment arbitration that it offers no grounds itself for objection."¹³⁸ Notwithstanding the increasingly commonplace nature of funding in reported investor-state disputes, there are issues around confidentiality and disclosure that are impacted by the applicable laws, rules and guidelines governing a dispute.

¹³⁵ ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 18.

¹³⁶ See, for example, the situation in *Crystallex International Corp, Re*, 2011 ONSC 7701, where as a result of Venezuela's refusal to permit Crystallex to develop its gold mine, both the company and the holders of issued Notes filed applications under the *Companies Creditors Arrangement Act*, RSC 1985, c C-36.

¹³⁷ Charlie Morris et al, "Litigation Funding: International arbitration" *Lexology* (8 January 2019), online: https://www.lexology.com/gtdt/workareas/litigation-funding/content/8026e655-a59d-48d6-b6bf-e5b995e05f4b>.

¹³⁸ *Giovanni Alemanni an Others v Argentine Republic*, ICSID Case No ARB/07/8, Decision on Jurisdiction and Admissibility (17 November 2017) at 128.

Unlike court proceedings, there are heightened risks around potential conflicts of interest in arbitration. The tribunal¹³⁹ is to remain independent and impartial to ensure the legitimacy of the process and the enforceability of an award.¹⁴⁰ In practice, the funder will conduct their own due diligence and investigations into the identities of the parties and counsel in the dispute while considering the matter, and if for some reason both sides in a dispute ended up with funding there is unlikely to be a conflict of interest as between the two funders.¹⁴¹ There is a unique and vexing issue around disclosure of the existence of funding to the tribunal and the potential for conflicts of interest with an arbitrator. A party to an arbitration might seek funding in the early stages of the case, before a tribunal is appointed, or later once a tribunal is in place. If a tribunal is already in place, the funder will also likely include in their initial due diligence the member(s) of the tribunal. If a tribunal is appointed after funding is secured the funder would likely be included in that party's due diligence into potential arbitrator appointments, however there is no control over who the opposing party or appointing authority may appoint to the tribunal.¹⁴² Moreover, each of these scenarios leaves the tribunal not knowing that there is another "interested party" in the dispute.

A party with TPF will need to carefully examine whether it is obligated to disclose the existence of that funding, and if there is no such obligation then whether it should nonetheless make such disclosure. For example, an arbitration subject to the International Bar Association's Guidelines on Conflicts of Interest in International Arbitration¹⁴³ would be impacted by General Standard 7(a), under which a party is obligated to inform the tribunal at the earliest opportunity "of any relationship, direct or indirect, between the arbitrator and ... any person or entity with a direct economic interest in, or a duty to indemnify a party for, the award

¹³⁹ Usually one or three individuals.

¹⁴⁰ See, for example, Article 12(1) of Schedule 2 of the Alberta International Commercial Arbitration Act, RSA 2000, c I-5 which notes the grounds for challenging an arbitrator "if circumstances exist that give rise to justifiable doubts as to [their] impartiality or independence" and Article 34 on recourse against an award.

¹⁴¹ Funders' own conflicts checks would prohibit this.

¹⁴² This would be in situations where a three-member tribunal is constituted by each party appointing one member, and those two members appointing the chair or third member, or in the event that any one party is unable to make an appointment or the two appointed members are unable to agree and the appointing authority needs to designate such tribunal member(s). See the Alberta *International Commercial Arbitration Act*, RSA 2000, c I-5, which at Article 11 of Schedule 2 designates the Alberta Court of Queen's Bench as the appointing authority. See also the LCIA Arbitration Rules which at articles 5-7 *et seq* discuss the formation of a tribunal under the rules, online: https://www.lcia.org/Dispute_Resolution_Services/lcia-arbitration-rules-2014.aspx>

¹⁴³ International Bar Association, IBA Guidelines on Conflicts of Interest in International Arbitration, United Kingdom: IBA, 2014, online: https://www.ibanet.org/publications/publications_iba_guides_and_free_materials.aspx> [IBA Guidelines 2014].

to be rendered in the arbitration."¹⁴⁴ This could have the impact of obligating disclosure of the existence and identity of a funder.¹⁴⁵ Disclosure of the existence of funding and funder's identity may also be required by the rules applicable to the dispute.¹⁴⁶ As a matter of best practice, the ICCA-QMUL Report provided several recommendations relating to the use of TPF. In this regard, it recommended that:

A party and/or its representative should, on their own initiative, disclose the existence of a third-party funding arrangement and the identity of the funder to the arbitrators and the arbitral institution or appointing authority (if any), either as part of a first appearance or submission, or as soon as practicable after funding is provided or an arrangement to provide funding for the arbitration is entered into.¹⁴⁷

Failing to disclose a funding agreement could result in all or some of a tribunal being in a conflict of interest, and the attendant delays while such conflicts of interest are determined, a risk of additional costs if a member of the tribunal needs to be removed and proceedings repeated, and an additional risk to the enforceability of the award. Thus even where disclosure of funding is not strictly required by the applicable law, rules or guidelines, a party in receipt of funding may want to disclose at least the identity of the funder

¹⁴⁴ *Ibid* at 15.

¹⁴⁵ There are potentially funding arrangements that are not captured by this definition. For a discussion on these see ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at p 89, footnote 180 and accompanying text, and p 97. Note also that General Standard 6(b), which considers "any legal or physical person having a controlling influence on the legal entity, or a direct economic interest in, or a duty to indemnify a party for, the award to be rendered in the arbitration" as deemed to have the identity of the party to the dispute. Commentary on this notes that "[t]hirdparty funders and insurers in relation to the dispute may have a direct economic interest in the award, and as such may be considered to be the equivalent of the party" and thus might require disclosure to the tribunal.

¹⁴⁶ For example, the Investment Arbitration Rules of the Singapore International Arbitration Centre (1st Edition, 1 January 2017) at rule 24(I) provide that unless prohibited by a mandatory rule of law applicable to the dispute, the tribunal has the power to "order the disclosure of the existence of a Party's third-party funding arrangement and/or the identity of the third-party funder and, where appropriate, details of the third-arty funder's interest in the outcome of the proceedings, and/or whether or not the third-party funder has committed to undertake adverse costs liability." See SIAC IA Rules, online: http://www.siac.org.sg/our-rules/rules/siac-investment-arbitration- rules>. See also the not-yet in force provision from article 8. 26 of the Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement between Canada and the European Union which states "[w]here there is third party funding, the disputing party benefitting from it shall disclose to the other disputing party and to the Tribunal the name and address of the third party funder" and such is to occur when the claim is submitted or without delay once the LFA is concluded. See Government of Canada, Text of the Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement, Ottawa: CETA, 2018, online: . The rule amendments proposed by ICSID also currently aim to incorporate a provision at Rule 18(1) stating "For purposes of completing the arbitrator declaration required by Rule 18(3)(b), a party shall file a written notice disclosing the name of any non-party from which the party, its affiliate or its representative has received funds or equivalent support for the pursuit or defense of the proceeding ("third-party funding")." International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes, Proposals for Amendment of the ICSID Rules - Consolidated Rules, Working Paper #2, Vol 2, Washington DC: ICSID, 2019, online: <https://icsid.worldbank.org/en/Documents/VOL_2.pdf>.

¹⁴⁷ ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 81.

to the tribunal to avoid any issues of tribunal independence and impartiality. This leads to the issue of whether, absent anything to the contrary that requires disclosure, the tribunal can order a party to disclose whether it is in receipt of TPF.¹⁴⁸ In answer to this question, the ICCA-QMUL Report set out as a principle that "[a]rbitrators and arbitral institutions have the authority to expressly request that the parties and their representatives disclose whether they are receiving support from a third-party funder and, if so, the identity of the funder."¹⁴⁹

Concurrent with the issues around disclosure of the existence of funding and the identity of the funder is the matter of whether the terms of the funding agreement ought to be disclosed. There is a growing body of public awards with respect to matters involving funding in investor-state arbitration and tribunals in such cases have been willing to order the disclosure of the existence of funding, and the identity of the funder, along with in some cases even portions of the funding arrangement.¹⁵⁰ In *Muhammet Çap & Sehil Inşaat Endustri ve Ticaret Ltd Sti v Turkmenistan*, the ICSID tribunal directed the disclosure of the identity of the claimant's funder along with the LFA. This action was rooted in its inherent power to control the integrity of the arbitration process.¹⁵¹ Central to the tribunal's decision were "ensuring the integrity of the proceedings" and whether there was a potential conflict of interest with the tribunal as a result of the presence of funding. Additionally, the claimant did not deny the existence of a funder and there was an allegation that notwithstanding the presence of a funder certain costs owing to the party moving for disclosure, it articulated five factors that might militate in favour of disclosure, depending on the circumstances:

a. To avoid a conflict of interest for the arbitrator as a result of the third party funder;

¹⁴⁸ Blackaby et al, *Redfern and Hunter on International Arbitration*, 5th ed (New York: Oxford University Press Inc, 2009) at 5.99.

¹⁴⁹ ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 81.

¹⁵⁰ See also RSM Production Corporation v Saint Lucia (2014), ICSID Case No ARB/12/10, Decision on Saint Lucia's Request for Security For Costs (International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes); EuroGas Inc and Belmont Resources Inc v Slovak Republic (2015), ICSID Case No ARB/14/14, Procedural Order No 3 (International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes).

¹⁵¹ Muhammet Çap & Sehil Inşaat Endustri ve Ticaret Ltd Sti v Turkmenistan (12 June 2015), ICSID Case No ARB/12/6, Procedural Order No 3 (International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes) [Turkmenistan] at paras 6 and 13.

¹⁵² *Ibid* at paras 9 and 11. Another issue that is perhaps more prevalent in investor-state disputes is the need to know the true party to see if the claimed applicable treaty applies to the claim.

b. For transparency and to identify the true party to the case;

c. For the tribunal to fairly decide how costs should be allocated at the end of any arbitration;

d. If there is an application for security for costs if requested;¹⁵³ and

e. To ensure that confidential information which may come out during the arbitral proceedings is not disclosed to parties with ulterior motives.¹⁵⁴

Whether disclosure of funding terms would be required, and so directed by a tribunal, would appear to depend on the circumstances of the case. Obligations on disclosure to the tribunal and directions for disclosure from the tribunal will fall to the disputing party; the tribunal has no jurisdiction over the funder.

Connected to the issue of conflicts of interest and disclosure of funding and LFAs is how the party seeking funding can communicate with the potential funder in light of constraints on disclosure and so as to not waive privilege (and what confidentiality or privilege might exist over the funder's own internal records).¹⁵⁵ Matters that proceed to international arbitration, in particular international commercial arbitration, are usually subject to some form of a confidentiality agreement. A confidentiality provision in the underlying agreement to arbitrate, a specific confidentiality agreement or protocol at the outset of a dispute, or the rules adopted by the parties may limit the ability of a disputing party to disclose information about the dispute to a potential or current funder. To overcome this concern, the parties would typically interpret a standard exception in a confidentiality clause allowing disclosure to necessary third-party advisors to also encompass third-party funders. Additionally, depending on the law for the arbitration there could be issues around privilege that, while relatively well-established for Canadian litigation and domestic arbitral matters, may not aptly to an international arbitration. The practice that has emerged is, similar with litigation, the disclosure of information to a funder under a confidentiality agreement, or non-disclosure agreement (NDA).

¹⁵³ Funding may be a factor in applications for security for costs where a respondent alleges a need for security as a result of suspicions the claiming will not be able to pay its costs if the respondent is successful, forcing the claimant to show it has the funds or reveal that it has secured funding with an LFA that will cover adverse costs awards or otherwise provide capital for same.

¹⁵⁴ Muhammet Çap & Sehil Inşaat Endustri ve Ticaret Ltd Sti v Turkmenistan (23 June 2014), ICSID Case No ARB/12/6, Procedural Order No. 2 (International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes) at para 10.

¹⁵⁵ There is little international guidance or consensus on the issue, see ICCA-QMUL Report, *supra* note 4 at 118-120.

Additionally, common interest privilege agreements can be used to attempt to maintain privilege over such communications.¹⁵⁶

Funding may also be a factor in the ultimate award of costs. If the funded party is successful, it will likely have incurred some measure of costs to the funder and might want to claim the costs of funding as part of its expenses. Any costs award will depend on the specific law and rules at issue, however there is at least one example of a tribunal directing costs for funding. In *Essar Oilfield Services Ltd v Norsco Rig Management Pvt Ltd*,¹⁵⁷ a fairly recent case from the UK, confirmed that recoverable "costs of the arbitration"¹⁵⁸ which the tribunal was empowered to award under the applicable legislation, could include costs for funding. The Court confirmed that the tribunal's full-indemnity award of legal costs along with the costs incurred by the claimant for funding were owed by the unsuccessful respondent.¹⁵⁹

In terms of enforcement, there has been some debate over whether a party who obtains funding in an international arbitration could be exposed to risk upon seeking enforcement of that award if the jurisdiction of enforcement were to take the view that such funding offended its "public policy."¹⁶⁰ In 2015 the IBA subcommittee on the Recognition and Enforcement of Arbitral Awards issued a Report¹⁶¹ that delved into recognition and enforcement issues globally. The Report found that "there is no uniformity" in how enforcing courts review for grounds of public policy and "the predominant trend is to limit review to a conformity check of the arbitral decision itself, not its reasons, with public policy as assessed in the country where

¹⁵⁶ In particular with international arbitrations in foreign jurisdictions or subject to foreign substantive law, it would be prudent to carefully assess how one ought to communicate with a potential funder. See the discussion in Meriam N Al-Rashid, Jane Wessel and John Laird, "Impact of Third Party Funding on Privilege in Litigation and International Arbitration" (2012), 6 Dispute Resolution International at 109. Of note, the IBA Rules on the Taking of Evidence in International Arbitration do have some provisions respecting privilege that could also assist at 9(2).

¹⁵⁷ Essar Oilfields Services Ltd v Norscot Rig Management Pvt Ltd, [2016] EWHC 2361 (Comm) [Essar Oilfields].

¹⁵⁸ Arbitration Act 1996 (UK), 1996 c 23, s 63(3).

¹⁵⁹ The funding terms in this case required the claimant to repay to the funder either 300% of the funding provided or 35% of the amount recovered, see *Essar Oilfields, supra* note 158 at para 5.

¹⁶⁰ See Alberta's *International Commercial Arbitration Act*, RSA 2000, c I-5, Schedule 2, s 34: an arbitral award may be set aside by a court if the court finds that the award is in conflict with the public policy of the State.

¹⁶¹ International Bar Association, Report on the Public Policy Exception in the New York Convention, (IBA Subcommittee on Recognition and Enforcement of Arbitral Awards, 2015), online: https://www.ibanet.org/LPD/Dispute_Resolution_Section/Arbitration/Recogntn_Enfrcemnt_Arbitl_Awrd/publicpolicy15.aspx> [IBA Report on Public Policy].

enforcement is sought."¹⁶² In doing such reviews, there was at that time no reported Canadian court decision where enforcement was refused due to funding.¹⁶³ With respect to Canada, public policy grounds were only successful in refusing enforcement in extreme cases and were very fact-specific.¹⁶⁴ British Columbia's recent amendments to its *International Commercial Arbitration Act*¹⁶⁵ confirm that in that province, the existence of funding does not constitute a reason for which enforcement can be refused on public policy grounds.¹⁶⁶

B. Domestic Arbitration

As of the time of writing we are not aware of any reported decisions in Canada, either from courts or public arbitral awards, that discuss TPF in a Canadian domestic arbitration. Nor are we aware of any enforcement proceedings on a domestic arbitral award where a party had obtained TPF and such factored in to enforcement proceedings. Similarly, domestic arbitral legislation in Canada is devoid of comment on TPF and two of the most often turned to institutional rules for domestic Canadian arbitrations, the ADR Institute of Canada Inc. Arbitration Rules¹⁶⁷ (ADRIC Arbitration Rules) and the International Centre for Dispute Resolution Canada Arbitration Rules¹⁶⁸ (ICDR Canada Arbitration Rules) do not purport to expressly regulate matters relating to the use of TPF. Notwithstanding this lack of express mention in Canadian domestic arbitral statutes, and lack of jurisprudence on point, if the domestic dispute is subject to the laws

¹⁶² *Ibid* at 18.

¹⁶³ International Bar Association, IBA Sub-Committee on the Recognition and Enforcement of Awards – Public Policy in Canada, (Craig Chiasson and Kalie McCrystal) at p 6, online: https://www.ibanet.org/LPD/Dispute_Resolution_Section/Arbitration/Recogntn_Enfrcemnt_Arbitl_Awrd/publicpol

<https://www.ibanet.org/LPD/Dispute_Resolution_Section/Arbitration/Recogntn_Enfrcemnt_Arbitl_Awrd/publicpolicy15.aspx>.

¹⁶⁴ See in particular Banglar Progoti Ltd v Ranka Enterprises Inc, [2009] OJ No 1470 (ON SC) at paras 16-19 where the court, in light of the decision in *McIntyre*, undertook an examination of the motive of the parties for funding as "[i]t is not conceded that champerty and maintenance are contrary to public policy. Similarly, it is not conceded that these torts apply to both court proceedings and arbitration" (at para 18).

¹⁶⁵ International Commercial Arbitration Act, RSBC 1996, c 233.

¹⁶⁶ Ibid at section 36(3) states that for purposes of refusing enforcement on grounds of being contrary to "the public policy in British Columbia", "third party funding for an arbitration is not contrary to" such public policy. In this statute, third party funding is defined at subsection 36(4) to be "funding for the arbitration that is provided (a) to a party to the arbitration agreement by a person who is not a party to that agreement, and (b) in consideration of the person who provides the funding receiving a financial benefit if the funded party is successful in the arbitration."

¹⁶⁷ See ADR Institute of Canada, ADRIC Arbitration Rules [ADRIC Arbitration Rules], online: http://adric.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/2016_ARBITRATION_RULES_Booklet_2016_Aug2017.pdf.

¹⁶⁸ See International Centre for Dispute Resolution, Canadian Dispute Resolution Procedures [ICDR Canada Arbitration Rules], online: https://www.icdr.org/sites/default/files/document_repository/ICDR-Canada-Rules-English.pdf>.

of Canada then, along with authority from international arbitration, existing jurisprudence on TPF from Canadian litigation is likely instructive.

The same considerations discussed for international arbitration on confidentiality, disclosure and privilege will also factor in to a domestic arbitration. With respect to confidentiality obligations, and whether a party seeking funding could disclose information to a potential funder, these will again require a careful review of the underlying agreement at issue between the parties, the agreement to arbitrate and the rules or other applicable guidelines. Both the ADRIC Arbitration Rules¹⁶⁹ and the ICDR Canada Rules,¹⁷⁰ for example, have terms that would, subject to any other obligations, likely permit disclosure of materials by a party to a funder. Also, unlike international arbitration a domestic arbitration in Canada will likely have greater clarity on the protections afforded to communications between a party and the funder under laws of privilege. As discussed above with litigation, privilege over materials disclosed to a funder could likely be maintained through a combination of common interest privilege and litigation privilege.

Unless the parties to the arbitration are adopting or agreeing to conduct the proceeding under a set of rules or guidelines that mandate disclosure,¹⁷¹ there is currently no express established requirement in Canadian legislation for a party to a domestic arbitration to disclose that it has secured funding. Absent any directions on disclosure, the disputing party with the TPF arrangement could choose to stay silent about the matter until, if ever, it is compelled to disclose. It might not be until later in the proceedings, perhaps in response to an application for security for costs or at enforcement of an award that a party is so compelled. Failing

¹⁶⁹ The ADRIC Arbitration Rules define "Confidential Information" quite broadly to include "the existence of an arbitration and the meetings, communications, Documents, evidence, awards, rulings, orders, and decisions of the Tribunal in respect of the arbitration." Section 4.18 then contains a few clauses on privacy and confidentiality, chief among these that the parties are to keep confidential all Confidential Information unless "(a) required by a court; (b) necessary in connection with a judicial challenge to, or enforcement of, an award; or (c) otherwise required by law." Notably, section 4.18.4 expressly provides for a party to disclose Confidential Information to that party's "other advisor, or other person with a direct financial interest in the arbitration." Such is likely to permit ongoing discussions with a funder about the arbitration, however it is questionable whether these rules, without more, would have any impact on confidentiality prior to an arbitration being commenced when a party is first exploring a potential claim that it may wish to bring.

¹⁷⁰ Under the *ICDR Canada Arbitration Rules*, Article 37 on Confidentiality only purports to bind the arbitrator and the Administrator, not the parties. The tribunal may, however, "make orders concerning the confidentiality of the arbitration or any matters in connection with the arbitration" and at such time as this type of an order is being discussed, a party with funding (or who is contemplating seeking funding) may want to either disclose such funding or attempt to ensure any resulting confidentiality order does not circumscribe their ability to disclose to the funder.

¹⁷¹ Such as the IBA Guidelines, see the discussion *supra* note 144 and accompanying text.

to disclose the existence of funding early on does, however, carry significant risk with respect to Tribunal conflicts of interest. As discussed above, this is reflected in the recommendations of the ICCA-QMUL Task Force.¹⁷² Thus while disclosure of funding is not strictly required by domestic statues or rules, a party in receipt of funding may want to disclose at least the identity of the funder to the tribunal to avoid any issues of tribunal independence and impartiality.

The authority of the arbitrator with respect to matters of funding is likely subject to a fact-specific assessment in each matter. The tribunal has an inherent power to control its process,¹⁷³ but its jurisdiction is limited to what is conferred by the parties.¹⁷⁴ It is unlikely that the arbitration agreement would confer any jurisdiction to the tribunal over the funder.¹⁷⁵ As a result, the tribunal could likely request that a party disclose the existence of a funder, or any "other person with a direct financial interest in the arbitration."¹⁷⁶ The tribunal's authority to direct the disclosure of any portions of the LFA is also potentially quite complex, involving detailed assessments of the tribunal's power to control the integrity of the process and the reasons for such disclosure.¹⁷⁷ If the tribunal has the authority to make an award of costs, whether the costs incurred by the funder can be recovered if the funded party is successful would also require a fact-specific analysis and examination of the funding structure and applicable law.¹⁷⁸

VII. Choosing a Funder and Negotiating a Funding Agreement

A. Choosing a Funder

¹⁷² ICCA-QMUL Report, supra note 4 at 14.

¹⁷³ J Brian Casey, *Arbitration Law of Canada: Practice and Procedure*, 3rd ed (New York: JurisNet LLC, 2017) at 210-212. See also *Arbitration Act*, RSA 2000, c A-43, at s 20 [Arbitration Law of Canada].

¹⁷⁴ Arbitration Law of Canada, *supra* note 175 at 195.

¹⁷⁵ Arbitration Law of Canada, *supra* note 175 at 199 *et seq* discusses six theories where non-signatories might be bound to an arbitration agreement, of which only perhaps a situation of assumption/assignment by the funder of the claim might lead to such a result. Even if such jurisdiction was granted, expressly in the LFA or otherwise, there are potential issues around joinder and consolidation that may need to be considered.

¹⁷⁶ ADRIC Arbitration Rules at 4.18.4.

¹⁷⁷ *Turkmenistan,* supra note 152 at para 1; Arbitration Law of Canada, *supra* note 175 at 210-212.

¹⁷⁸ Under section 53 of the Arbitration Act, RSA 2000, c A-43, a tribunal "may award the costs of an arbitration" and at subsection (3) such costs "consist of the parties' legal expenses, the fees and expenses of the arbitral tribunal and any other expenses related to the arbitration." Recall also the discussion around *Do, supra* note 76 where the court refused to award the plaintiff's claimed interest for a loan for the litigation. Such decision was, however, also impacted by what the court viewed as double recovery and the provisions of the Alberta, *Rules of Court*, AR 124/2010 as they apply to litigation.

When parties enter into an LFA, they enter into a long-term business relationship between client, funder and lawyer. It is thus important for a client to choose a reputable, well-capitalized funder that they can function with in an ongoing business relationship.

Before entering into an LFA, a party seeking funding should conduct due diligence regarding the funder's financial ability to fun the litigation to its conclusion and to bear any adverse costs awards. If the funder is not financially sound, the client could be left facing significant, and unexpected, costs. Due diligence should also be conducted regarding the funder's previous experience and track record before the courts. It may also be appropriate to consider whether a funder has noted "bench strength" in the specialized area of the claim, if applicable. Most funders employ former litigators as frontline risk analysts and investment managers, and a funder with the correct expertise can add strategic value to the case as it progresses.

The party seeking funding should also be aware of, and attempt to align, the incentives of litigant and funder. When a funder's stake in the litigation is too high, or if the client has no "skin in the game", it can sap the client's motivation to actively pursue the litigation.¹⁷⁹ While it should go without saying, unfair or onerous terms in an LFA should be avoided. It is the lawyer's duty to protect his or her client's interests during the negotiation of an LFA. In any event, the chances of an unscrupulous funder attempting to insert extortionate terms is relatively small, as funding litigation is a risky and long-term investment and it is in the funder's best interest to maintain a positive relationship with the plaintiff.

B. Early Process and Due Diligence

After executing the NDA, which is the first step in seeking funding, a funder and client typically begin negotiating the key financial terms of the deal and often will enter into a term sheet before the funder undertakes the more detailed due diligence process. At this stage, claimants and their lawyers should expect to have a more robust, but still preliminary, conversation with the funder about the case. In general, the funder will conduct a preliminary review of the case theory and key evidence at a high level as a "stress test" of the case merits. A funder will also consider the anticipated funding amount sought compared to the

¹⁷⁹ See Justice Perell's comments on incentivizing the litigant in *Kinross* at para 41. While this case was decided in the class action context (where this issue may be more significant) it also applies to third party funding in general commercial litigation.

quantum of damages to determine whether the matter meets the funder's basic parameters. Funders commonly require a realistic damages estimate that supports the level of investment (usually about 8 to 10 times the proposed funding amount in reasonably attainable damages). A funder will also consider collectability of damages and enforcement risk.

If this initial review is fruitful, the funder will typically issue a term sheet that outlines the economic terms of the proposed investment and provides for a due diligence period to fully assess the merits of the case and related issues. This will usually require a specified period of exclusivity for review. Funders require exclusivity because the diligence process is time consuming and may require bringing on an outside expert to analyze the specific area of law at issue. Once initial commercial terms have been agreed upon, the funder will begin its full due diligence process.

Litigation funders put each potential investment through rigorous diligence, which may take a number of weeks or months. This is commonly known as the underwriting process. Given that a typical case might last two or more years and involve a multi-million dollar commitment, the funder's in-depth review is essential. This process includes meeting with the party seeking funding, reviewing relevant documents, and possibly hiring outside experts (especially if the case revolves around a highly-specialized area of law). If a funder is satisfied that a case will meet its criteria, it will then recommend the case to its Investment Committee, which may be comprised of former litigators, judges, arbitrators and senior members of the business. If the Investment Committee approves the recommendation, the parties enter a more detailed Litigation Funding Agreement.

C. Negotiating the Funding Agreement

The LFA is typically a long-form commercial agreement that will be negotiated between the parties in some detail. The LFA contains the matters detailed in Section IV above, including the financial terms on which the funder agrees to fund the claim and the priority of payments following a recovery of litigation proceeds, as well as the parties' other rights and responsibilities in relation to the claim, such as rights of termination, and dispute resolution between the parties.

If as part of the funding arrangement the lawyers have agreed to take on the case on partial contingency (as described in the "risk sharing" model above), then the lawyers will also be parties to the LFA, and the LFA may contain covenants on behalf of the lawyers that include reporting obligations to the funder. Any such lawyer covenants must be drafted so as not to interfere with the lawyers' duties to the client. It is important that a client obtain, or have the opportunity to obtain, independent legal advice on the LFA and it might be prudent to obtain this advice from individuals experienced in sophisticated financial transactional documents.

VIII. Conclusion

While the idea of a non-party to a dispute providing funding to advance that dispute may not be new, the TPF industry has undergone rapid and fundamental change in the past decade. Modern TPF has evolved from a niche tool used by impecunious litigants for advancing single cases to a multi-faceted industry that encompasses solutions ranging from BTE and ATE insurance to portfolio financing to the provision of working capital. TPF is also increasingly used by well-capitalized businesses as a method of risk and budget management by allowing them to pursue litigation off-balance sheet while still retaining upside. Case law has shaped this evolution, giving a green light to the concept of TPF generally while setting parameters on the returns a funder may seek and control a funder may exert. As TPF matures, participants should expect further rules and regulations to further shape the industry.

Energy industry actors in both business and legal capacities should be aware of the potential of TPF and the legal and ethical issues that surround it. Many disputes that commonly arise in the energy and oil & gas context lend themselves naturally to the classic "underfunded plaintiff" model of TPF. However with the developing potential to access working capital, to finance portfolios of mixed claims, and to allocate M&A transaction risk, TPF may have much broader application to the energy industry.